Ca	e 1:09-bk-27368-MT	Doc 203 File Main Docume		2 Ente ge 1 of	ered 04/12/12 20:18:54 74	Desc
1 2 3 4 5 6 7	Joseph E. Caceres, Esq. Charles Shamash, Esq. Caceres & Shamash, LI 8200 Wilshire Boulevan Beverly Hills, Californi Telephone: (310) 205-3 Facsimile: (310) 878-83 Reorganization Counsel and Debtor-In-Possessio	(SBN 178110) P rd, Suite 400 a 90211 400 808 I for Debtor				
8	UNITED STATES BANKRUPTCY COURT					
9	CENTRAL DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA					
10 11		SAN FERNA	ANDO VA	LLEY I	DIVISION	
12	In re		)	Case N	Io. 1:09-bk-27368-MT	
13	CHATSWORTH INDU PARK, LP,	JSTRIAL	)	) Chapter 11		
14 15			) )	<ul> <li>SECOND MODIFICATION TO</li> <li>DEBTOR'S SECOND AMENDED</li> <li>CHAPTER 11 PLAN OF</li> <li>REORGANIZATION</li> </ul>		
16			)			
17			) )		lass 1 and 2 Claims of CSI al Unsecured Creditors, Re	
18				) ) [11 U.S.C. § 1127(a); FRBP 3019(a)]		
19 20				) ) <u>Plan Confirmation Hearing</u>		
20 21	Debtor a Possessi	and Debtor-In- sion.	)	) Date: *To be determined* ) Time: ) Ctrm: 302 ) 21041 Burbank Blvd.		
22			)			
23				Woodland Hills, CA 91367		
24	CHATSWORTH INDUSTRIAL PARK, LP ("Debtor") hereby submits its SECOND					
25	MODIFICATION TO DEBTOR'S SECOND AMENDED CHAPTER 11 PLAN OF					
26	REORGANIZATION [Re: Class 1 and 2 Claims of CSFB and General Unsecured Creditors,					
27	respectively] (the "Second Plan Modification"), pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 1127(a) and Federal Rule			ederal Rule		
28	of Bankruptcy Procedur	e 3019(a), as follo	ows:			

Case	1:09-bk-27368-MT
------	------------------

1

2

I.

## **INTRODUCTION AND BACKGROUND**

3 The Court approved the Debtor's Second Amended Disclosure Statement Describing the 4 Debtor's Second Amended Chapter 11 Plan ("Disclosure Statement") by order entered February 5 18, 2011 (see Docket No. 96) and scheduled the confirmation hearing on the Debtor's Second 6 Amended Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization ("Second Amended Plan" or "Plan") for April 28, 7 2011 ("Plan Confirmation"). On or about March 4, 2011 the Debtor served its solicitation 8 package including notice of the confirmation hearing (see Docket No. 97). On or about March 21, 9 2011, secured creditor CSFB 2003-C4 Nordhoff Limited Partnership ("CSFB") filed its Joint 10 Notice of Transfer of Claims, which purported to transfer to CSFB the claims of (a) The Piken 11 Company in the asserted amount of between \$25,626.72 and \$30,814.03 (see Docket No. 98); and 12 (b) Johnson Controls Inc. in the asserted amount of \$6,470.38 (see Docket No. 99). On or about 13 March 31, 2011, CSFB filed its Opposition to Debtor's Second Amended Chapter 11 Plan (see 14 Docket No. 106). On or about April 7, 2011 the Debtor filed its Modification to Debtor's Second 15 Amended Chapter 11 Plan (the "First Plan Modification" and, together with the Plan, the "Second 16 Amended Plan as Modified by First Plan Modification") (see Docket No. 107). On or about April 17 14, 2011, the Debtor filed its Brief in Support of Confirmation of Debtor's Chapter 11 Plan of 18 Reorganization ("Confirmation Brief"), its Declaration of Joseph E. Caceres re Voting on Plan 19 [Ballot Tally] ("Caceres Ballot Decl."), and its Reply to CSFB's Opposition to Debtor's Second 20 Amended Chapter 11 Plan ("Reply") (see Docket No.'s 123, 124, and 125). On or about April 21, 21 2011, CSFB filed its 1) Response to Debtor's Brief in Support of Confirmation of Debtor's 22 Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization, and 2) Opposition to Proposed Modification of Chapter 11 23 Plan (see Docket No. 134).

In addition to the foregoing, the Debtor and CSFB filed several other motions, to which
various responses and replies were filed by the parties, to be heard at the same date and time as
the hearing on Plan Confirmation. These included the Debtor's Motion for an Order Disallowing
the Claim of CSFB in part, filed March 29, 2011 ("Objection to CSFB Claim") [*see* Docket No.
102]; the Debtor's Motion for an Order Disallowing Claim of The Piken Company, filed March

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 3 of 74

1 29, 2011 ("Objection to Piken Claim") [see Docket No. 103]; the Debtor's Motion for an Order 2 Disallowing Claim of Johnson Controls, Inc., filed March 29, 2011 ("Objection to JC Claim") 3 [see Docket No. 104]; CSFB's Motion for Temporary Allowance for Purposes of Voting, filed 4 April 7, 2011 ("Estimation Motion") [see Docket No. 108]; and the Debtor's Motion for an Order 5 to: (1) Designate And Disqualify CSFB's Vote as the Transferee of The Piken Company Claim as 6 Having Not Been Voted in Good Faith; and, (2) Disgualify the Ballot of CSFB on Behalf of The 7 Piken Company and Johnson Controls from being Counted in Class 2, filed April 7, 2011 (the 8 "Disgualification Motion") [see Docket No. 112]. The Objection to CSFB Claim, Objection to 9 Piken Claim, Objection to JC Claim, Estimation Motion, and Disgualification Motion are 10 collectively referred to as the "Claims Contested Matters." The hearing on the Claims Contested 11 Matters and Plan Confirmation have thereafter been continued from time to time though a series 12 of stipulations between the Debtor and CSFB pending settlement negotiations, with the latest 13 stipulation continuing all such matters to June 26, 2012 at 9:30 a.m. by order entered January 9, 14 2012 [see Docket No. 189.]

15 As set forth in the Caceres Ballot Decl., a total of five (5) ballots voting on the Plan were 16 received, one from Class 1 secured creditor CSFB, voting to reject the Plan; two from Class 2 17 general unsecured creditors, the Law Offices of Ira Benjamin Katz, APC ("Katz") (\$16,735.42) 18 and the law firm of Ezer & Williamson, LLP ("E&W") (\$31,041.91), both voting to accept the 19 Plan; one from CSFB as a purported Class 2B unsecured creditor through its purchase of the 20 Piken claim (\$30,814.63), voting to reject the Plan; and one from CSFB as purported Class 2B 21 unsecured creditor through its purchase of the Johnson Controls claim (\$6,430.78), voting to 22 reject the Plan. As such, one class of claims under the Second Amended Plan as Modified by 23 First Plan Modification (Class 2) voted to accept the Plan, and two classes of claims under the 24 Second Amended Plan as Modified by First Plan Modification (Classes 1 and 2B) voted to reject 25 the Plan. Hence, one voting class accepted the Plan as currently proposed and two rejected it.<sup>1</sup>

26

27

28

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>As evident from the filing of the various Claims Contested Matters and pleadings related to confirmation by both sides, there were various disputes between the parties as to the propriety of the purchases of the claims purchased by CSFB, certain of the claims themselves, and the classification of (continued...)

# Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 4 of 74

1	Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Debtor has now obtained an alternate source of
2	funding, through Adler Realty Investments, Inc. ("ARI"), which is willing to partner up with the
3	Debtor and provide funds to cure the CSFB loan in full pursuant to the relevant provisions of the
4	Bankruptcy Code, pay unsecured creditors in full, and pay administrative claims in full, all on the
5	Effective Date of the Plan, in such amounts as are mutually agreed to by the parties or ultimately
6	determined by the Court, rendering all classes of claims unimpaired and hence deemed to have
7	accepted the Plan. Such treatment is the subject of this Second Modification to Debtor's Second
8	Amended Chapter 11 Plan of Reorganization (the "Second Plan Modification" and, together with
9	the Plan, the "Second Amended Plan as Modified by Second Plan Modification").
10	Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 1127(a) and FRBP 3019(a), the Debtor contends that this Second
11	Plan Modification does not adversely change the treatment of the claim of any creditor who has
12	not accepted in writing the modification (as it improves such treatment); that an amended
13	Disclosure Statement is therefore not required; and that re-solicitation of votes from impaired
14	classes that previously voted to accept the Plan (i.e., Class 2 General Unsecured) is not necessary.
15	The Debtor submits that the Second Amended Plan as Modified by Second Plan Modification
16	should be confirmed as all classes of claims are now unimpaired and hence deemed to have
17	accepted the Plan.
18	
19	II.
20	PLAN MODIFICATION
21	Except as expressly set forth below, the provisions of the Plan are intended to remain
22	unaltered, and all definitions set forth in the Plan and Disclosure Statement apply to this Second
23	Plan Modification.
24	//
25	//
26	
27	<sup>1</sup> (continued)
28	certain claims by the Debtor in the First Plan Modification, among other things. The resolution of these matters would affect the ultimate issue of which and how many classes voted to reject or accept the Plan.
	4

1 2

3

1.

# Modification to Treatment of the Class 1 Claim of CSFB

# Summary of Modification to Class 1 Treatment:

4 In general, pursuant to this Second Plan Modification, the Debtor will cure the loan 5 delinquency on the CSFB Note in a lump sum on the Effective Date of the Plan, after which 6 Debtor will continue to make regular monthly payments according to the CSFB Note. ARI 7 anticipates contributing sufficient capital to the Debtor to cure the CSFB loan in full pursuant to 8 the relevant provisions of the Bankruptcy Code, and pay all claims against the Debtor, as such 9 amounts are mutually agreed by the parties or ultimately determined by the Court, pursuant to a 10 confirmed plan of reorganization, in exchange for an equity interest in the Debtor. Attached 11 hereto as Exhibit "A" is a copy of the "Revised Agreement for Capital Investment and Loan" 12 entered into with ARI through which ARI will fund the Plan and acquire certain equity interests in 13 the Debtor limited partnership, which is hereby incorporated by reference as if fully set forth 14 herein.

Pursuant to this Second Plan Modification, any and all non-monetary defaults, and default
interest and late fees, shall be deemed cured and waived on the Effective Date, with the CSFB
Note reinstated to its original maturity date as it existed before any default. This class is
unimpaired under the Second Amended Plan as Modified by Second Plan Modification.

19 20 21

22

23

24

25

26

27

28

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

Treatment of Class 1 Claim as Modified:

# Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 6 of 74

1	CLAS S#	DESCRIPTION	INSID ERS	IMPAIRED (Y/N)	TREATMENT
2	<u>6#</u>		$\frac{ERS}{(Y/N)}$	(1/1()	
3	1	Secured Claim of: CSFB 2003-C4 Nordhoff	Ν	Not Impaired:	** <u>Treatment of Lien</u> : CSFB's lien shall remain in place unmodified.
4		Limited Partnership /		impaneu.	CSFB's nen snan remain in prace unnourned.
		Keybank ("CSFB")		Claims in this class	**Treatment of Pre and Post-Pet. Arrears: Debtor will cure the loan delinquency on the CSFB Note
5		<b>Collateral Description:</b>		are not	(as detailed in the column at left) in a lump sum on the
6		Chatsworth Properties as described in 2 <sup>nd</sup> Amended		entitled to vote on	Effective Date of the Plan, after which Debtor will continue to make regular monthly payments according to
7		Disclosure Statement		the Plan;	the CSFB Note.
		Collateral Value:		class is deemed to	**Existing Escrow/Reserve Accounts:
8		Approx. \$12,000,000		have	Any deficiency in the existing escrow/reserve accounts (as
9		Priority of Security Int.:		accepted the Plan	detailed in the column at left) shall be cured on the Effective Date of the Plan, and such accounts shall not be
10		First Priority			altered by the Plan, such that Debtor will continue paying
		Maturity Date:			into such accounts if and as required.
11		August 1, 2013			** <u>Additional Provisions</u> :
12		Principal Owed:			(i) The treatment hereunder with respect to arrears and/or defaults on the Note and/or Deed of Trust shall be without
13		Allegedly <u>\$6,932,998.42</u> as of 4/1/12 per CSFB "Bring			recognition of any default rate of interest or late fees, such that any default interest and late fees shall be deemed
14		Current Statement"			cured and waived on the Effective Date. Any and all non-
		Pre and Post-Petition			monetary defaults shall also be deemed cured and waived on the Effective Date, no default shall exist, and the Note
15		Arrearages as of 4/1/12:			shall be reinstated to its original maturity date as it existed
16		Allegedly <u>\$1,332,509.59</u> as of 4/1/12 per CSFB			before any default. (ii) The figures utilized herein for arrears and other
17		"Bring Current Statement,"			amounts owed (as detailed in the column at left) are
10		not including alleged default interest or late fees,			subject to revision upon proof and/or order of the Court, and CSFB shall provide an accounting of all such figures
18		broken down as follows:			and/or amounts it claims are owed unless the parties reach
19		• <u>\$196,204.55</u> principal;			agreement on such figures. Debtor reserves the right to challenge any and all said figures or any other amount that
20		• <u>\$664,874.55</u> interest;			may be claimed by CSFB, but Debtor shall reserve sufficient funds on the Effective Date to pay any such
21		<ul> <li><u>\$114.00</u> annual SPE fee;</li> <li><u>\$11,500.00</u> appraisal;</li> </ul>			amounts ultimately allowed by the Court.
		<ul> <li><u>\$125.00</u> inspection fee;</li> <li>\$443.53 other charges;</li> </ul>			(iii) Any defenses, counterclaims, rights of offset or recoupment of the Debtor or Estate with respect to the
22		• <u>\$2,522.00</u> title expense;			Claim, Note, Deed of Trust or other loan documents of
23		• <u>\$330,167.96</u> att. fees; • <u>\$126,558.00</u> escrow			CSFB shall vest in, and inure to the benefit of, the Reorganized Debtor, and Debtor reserves the right to
24		reserve (Dtr paid 4/12 prop			object to the claim of or any amounts sought by CSFB
25		tax installment directly, hence amount owed			and/or seek an accounting thereof as it deems appropriate. (iv) Debtor reserves the right to refinance or sell the
		reduced by apx. \$50,250)*			property following the Effective Date and pay off CSFB's
26		[*Escrow calculated as			Note, whether by sale, refinance, or otherwise, and reserves the right to object to any prepayment penalty or
27		follows: Tax-\$43,130; Ins-\$4,192; Tenant Res-			other amounts CSFB may claim at said time.
28		\$56,104; Replacement Res-			
-0		\$19,612; Misc Res-\$3,520]			
	·				

Ca	e 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 7 of 74					
1	2. <u>Modification to Treatment of the Class 2, 2A, and 2B Claims of Unsecured Creditors</u>					
2						
3	Summary of Modifications to Class 2, 2A, and 2B Treatment:					
4	In general, pursuant to this Second Plan Modification, all allowed unsecured claims will					
5	be paid in full with interest at the Federal Judgment Rate on the Effective Date of the Plan. This					
6	class is unimpaired under the Second Amended Plan as Modified by Second Plan Modification.					
7	This class subsumes and supersedes Classes 2 (General Unsecured), 2A (Small Claims/					
8	Convenience Class) and 2B (Unsecured Claims Purchased After Petition Date), as those classes					
9	appeared in the First Plan Modification (and by extension, the Second Amended Plan as Modified					
10	by First Plan Modification). The Debtor reserves all rights to challenge any and all claims in this					
11	class, but shall reserve sufficient funds on the Effective Date to pay any such claims ultimately					
12	allowed by the Court.					
13						
14	Treatment of Class 2 Claims as Modified:					
15	//					
16						
17						
18						
19 20						
20 21						
21						
22						
23						
25						
26						
27	//					
28	//					
	7					

CLASS#	DESCRIPTION	IMPAIRED (Y/N)	TR	EATMENT_
2	Allowed General unsecured claims	Not Impaired:	Pymt interval:	=Lump sum on Effective Date
	**Total amt of allowed claims = <u>\$85,062.34 or less</u>	Claims in this class are not entitled to vote on the Plan; class is deemed to have	Pymt amt/interval:	=Lump sum of up to est. \$85,864.71 depending or outcome of any objection claims**
	depending on outcome of any objections to claims	accepted the Plan	Begin Date:	Effective Date
	any objections to claims		End Date:	Effective Date
			Interest rate %	= 0.37% (Federal Judgme Rate on Petition Date)
			Total payout \$\$	= Up to \$85,864.71 est.*
			Total payout %	= 100% + interest
			**Debtor reserves right to challenge any and all claims in this	
			class or maintain any pending objections,	
			but Debtor shall reserve sufficient	
			funds on the Effective Date to pay any such claims ultimately	
			allowed by the Court.	
III.				
CONCLUSION				
Pursuant to 11 U.S.C. § 1127(a) and FRBP 3019(a), the Debtor contends that this Seco				
Plan Modification does not adversely change the treatment of the claim of any creditor who ha				
not accepted in writing the modification (as it improves such treatment); that an amended				
Disclosure Statement is therefore not required; and that re-solicitation of votes from impaired				
classes that previously voted to accept the Plan (i.e., Class 2 General Unsecured) is not necessary				
The Debtor submits that the Second Amended Plan as Modified by Second Plan Modification,				

2/ 3

1		
1	accepted the Plan. Debtor intends to	seek approval of the Plan, as modified by this Modification,
2	at the Plan Confirmation Hearing.	
3		
4	Dated: 04/12/12	CHATSWORTH INDUSTRIAL PARK, L.P., Debtor and Debtor-in Possession
5		Debtor and Debtor-in Possession
6		Sharon Doja
7		By: Sharon Boyar, President of Boyar Management Corp., Debtor's Gen. Partner
8	D	
9	Respectfully submitted by:	
10	CACERES & SHAMASH, LLP	
11	By: /s/ Joseph E. Caceres	
12	Joseph E. Caceres, Esq. Charles Shamash, Esq. Attorneys for Debtor/Plan Proponent	
13	Attorneys for Debtot/Plan Proponent	
14		
15		
16		
17		
18		
19		
20		
21		
22		
23		
24		
25 26		
26		
27		
28		
		9

Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 10 of 74

# EXHIBIT A

Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT

#### **REVISED AGREEMENT FOR CAPITAL INVESTMENT AND LOAN**

This Agreement for Capital Investment and Loan ("<u>Agreement</u>") is made and entered into as of March 21, 2012, by and between Adler Realty Investments, Inc., a California corporation ("<u>ARI</u>"), and Sharon Lynne Boyar, individually and as Trustee of the Sharon Boyar Trust u/d/t 12/14/98, as amended 4/9/03 ("<u>Boyar</u>") with respect to Boyar's interests in Chatsworth Industrial Park, L.P., a California limited partnership ("<u>Chatsworth</u>"), which is currently the Debtor-in-Possession in the bankruptcy proceedings entitled <u>In re Chatsworth</u> <u>Industrial Park, L.P., Debtor</u>, Case No. 1:09-bk-27368-MT, pending in the United States Bankruptcy Court for the Central District of California, San Fernando Valley Division (the "<u>Bankruptcy Case</u>").

A. Chatsworth is the owner and titleholder of real property and improvements thereon located at 21026-21040 Nordhoff Street, 9035 Independence Avenue., 21019 Osborne Street, 21025 Osborne Street, and 21045-51 Osborne Street, Chatsworth, California 91311, consisting of a 153,256 square foot industrial park of seven buildings on approximately 7.7 acres of land, and legally described as set forth on the attached Amended and Restated Limited Partnership Agreement of Chatsworth Industrial Park, L.P. (the "Property").

B. The Property is subject to a deed of trust in favor of CSFB 2003-C4 Nordhoff Limited Partnership/Keybank, which deed of trust secures a loan to Chatsworth in the original principal amount of \$7,650,000, together with interest, late fees, attorney's fees and other charges (the "Keybank Loan"). The Keybank Loan is currently in default.

C. Chatsworth commenced the Bankruptcy Case on December 23, 2009, by filing a voluntary petition under chapter 11 of the Bankruptcy Code, and Chatsworth continues to manage the bankruptcy estate as Debtor-in-Possession.

D. Boyar is a limited partner in Chatsworth, and the sole owner and controlling shareholder of Boyar Management Corp., a California corporation, which is the current general partner of Chatsworth.

E. ARI and Boyar have entered into a letter of intent dated as February 6, 2012, providing for (1) ARI (or its nominee) to make a capital contribution to Chatsworth for the purpose of reinstating the Keybank Loan on the Property, subject to approval of the Bankruptcy Court; (2) ARI (or its nominee) to become a limited partner with Boyar and the general partner of Chatsworth, (3) the restructuring of Chatsworth with certain guarantied distributions to be made to Boyar, as limited partner, and (4) ARI (or its nominee) to make a personal loan to Boyar, secured by a pledge of Boyar's limited partnership interests in Chatsworth, all as more fully detailed below.

F. ARI and Boyar now wish to enter into this formal binding Agreement to fully reflect the terms of their agreement, and to provide for the mechanism for their agreement to be implemented.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants and conditions set forth herein, ARI and Boyar parties hereby agree as follows:

Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT

1. <u>Capital Contribution to Limited Partnership</u>. Subject to the Conditions provided in Section 4 below, ARI (or its nominee) shall make a capital contribution to Chatsworth in the amount of \$2,150,000 (the "<u>ARI Capital Contribution</u>"), consisting of the following:

- a. An amount necessary to reinstate the Keybank Loan and to pay all allowed claims in the Bankruptcy Case, estimated to be the sum of \$1,500,000.00;
- b. Brokerage fee of \$50,000 payable to Lee & Associates;
- c. Capital improvements in the amount of \$400,000;
- d. Working capital in the amount of \$50,000.00;
- e. Acquisition fee in the amount of \$100,000; and
- f. Legal fees and other costs to be incurred by ARI (or its nominee) in the amount of \$50,000.

The amount of the ARI Capital Contribution may be modified as necessary to carry out the purposes of this transaction only by an agreement in writing signed by the parties hereto.

2. <u>Restructuring of Limited Partnership</u>. The Agreement of Limited Partnership of Chatsworth Industrial Park, L.P. dated July 21, 2003, shall be restated and amended (the "Restated Partnership Agreement") as follows:

- a. ARI (or its nominee) shall be admitted as an additional limited partner in Chatsworth and as the new general partner of Chatsworth, in place of Boyar Management Corp.
- b. The respective limited partnership interests of ARI (or its nominee) and Boyar in Chatsworth, as reorganized and restructured, shall be calculated as follows:
  - i. The partners' capital accounts shall be based on an assumed property value of \$10,100,000, plus leasing costs reserved and currently held by lender (provided such leasing costs are made available to Chatsworth for leasing costs to be incurred upon reinstatement of the Keybank Loan), less the current loan balance after reinstatement of the Keybank Loan, which shall equal the total partners' equity in the Chatsworth partnership ("<u>Partners' Equity</u>");
  - ii. As limited partners, ARI's (or its nominee's) share shall be the amount of Partners' Equity that is equal to the ARI Capital Contribution, and Boyar's share shall be the amount of the Partners' Equity that is remaining after deduction of the ARI Capital Contribution.
- c. ARI (or its nominee) shall guarantee that Boyar shall receive \$150,000 in distributions each year (payable monthly) in respect of Boyar's limited partnership interest in Chatsworth for each of the two years following the Effective Date, which distributions are net of Boyar's interest payments to ARI

(or its nominee) pursuant to the loan to be made pursuant to Section 3 below. This obligation will terminate upon the sale of the Property. To the extent that Boyar's pro-rata share of the distributions from Chatsworth are less than the \$150,000 threshold during the first two years following the Effective date or until the date the Property has been sold, whichever date first occurs, ARI (or its nominee) will advance funds sufficient to make up the difference (the "Additional Distribution"); the amount of which Additional Distribution shall be added to the balance of the Promissory Note described in Section 3 below, and be payable according to the terms of such Promissory Note.

- d. All equity interests in Chatsworth, as restructured, shall earn an eight percent (8%) annual preferred return to be distributed from the available cash flow from operations. Any cash distributions remaining after the payment of an eight percent (8%) return shall be divided 70% to the limited partners and 30% to the General Partner. Upon a Capital Event, as such term is defined in the Restated Partnership Agreement, the limited partners will first receive their eight percent (8%) annual preferred return to the extent such return has not already been paid, and then a return of their equity to the extent that it has not already been repaid. Thereafter, all remaining proceeds shall be split 70% to the limited partners and 30% to the General Partner.
- e. ARI (or its nominee) and Boyar shall enter into the Amended and Restated Limited Partnership Agreement of Chatsworth Industrial Park, L.P., to reflect the terms set forth in this Section 2 and other usual and customary terms and conditions, in the form of the agreement attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>.

3. <u>Personal Loan to Boyar</u>. ARI (or its nominee) shall loan to Boyar the sum of \$400,000, to be evidenced by a Promissory Note in the form attached hereto as <u>Exhibit B</u>, according to the following terms:

- a. The loan proceeds shall be funded to Boyar on the Effective Date.
- b. The loan shall bear an interest rate of eight percent (8%) per annum, with interest only payable to ARI (or its nominee) on a monthly basis.
- c. The principal amount of the loan, including any such Additional Distribution that may have been made as described in Section 2.c, above, shall be repaid on or before the occurrence of a "Capital Event" with respect to the Property, as such term is defined in the Promissory Note, or March 31, 2017, whichever date first occurs.
- d. The loan may be prepaid at any time without penalty.
- e. The loan shall be secured by a pledge by Boyar of all of Boyar's interests in Chatsworth, in the form of Pledge Agreement attached hereto as <u>Exhibit C</u>. The default provisions under the Promissory Note and under the Pledge Agreement shall provide that, in the event of a default in payment, ARI (or its nominee) may not foreclose upon Boyar's pledged interests in Chatsworth until the earliest of (i) 120 days after service of a notice of default or (ii) the occurrence of a "Capital Event," as such term is defined in the Promissory Note.

4. <u>Conditions to Funding</u>. ARI's (or its nominee's) obligation to fund the ARI Capital Contribution shall be subject to and conditioned upon the fulfillment and satisfaction of all of the following conditions, the date of occurrence of which will be deemed the "<u>Effective</u> <u>Date</u>":

- a. Chatsworth shall have proposed in the Bankruptcy Case an Amended Plan of Reorganization, in form acceptable to ARI, providing for the complete cure and reinstatement of the Keybank Loan, and payment of all unsecured and administrative claims, thereby permitting Chatsworth to emerge from bankruptcy;
- b. The Court having jurisdiction over Chatsworth in the Bankruptcy Case shall have entered an Order confirming the Amended Plan of Reorganization in all material respects consistent with the terms of this Agreement (the "<u>Confirmation Order</u>") and the Confirmation Order shall have become final with no stay in effect;
- c. Boyar and Boyar Management Corp. shall have executed and delivered to ARI the Amended and Restated Limited Partnership Agreement of Chatsworth Industrial Park, L.P. (Exhibit A)
- d. Boyar shall have executed and delivered to ARI the Promissory Note (<u>Exhibit B</u>) and the Pledge Agreement (<u>Exhibit C</u>);
- 5. <u>Additional Terms</u>.
  - a. Boyar shall cause Chatsworth to expeditiously seek Bankruptcy Court approval and confirmation of an Amended Plan of Reorganization to effectuate the terms of this Agreement, and entry of the Confirmation Order.
  - b. Boyar shall cause Chatsworth to make available all of its financial records to ARI, upon request, and to make full and timely disclosure to ARI of all known material facts that may impact upon the transaction described in this Agreement.
  - c. Boyar shall be responsible for the tenant security deposits due under the leases with tenants of Chatsworth (with a current estimated balance of \$108,067.96). Upon the occurrence of a Capital Event, as such term is defined in the Restated Partnership Agreement, the amount of the security deposits shall be deducted from Boyar's share of distributions from Chatsworth.
  - d. Boyar shall be responsible for the costs of any environmental cleanup required for any condition that existed prior to the Effective Date.

6. <u>Representations and Warranties of Boyar</u>. In order to induce ARI to enter into this Agreement, Boyar represents and warrants the following for the express benefit of ARI, and its successors and assigns:

- a. Chatsworth is organized and is and will continue to be a validly existing limited partnership in good standing under the laws of California.
- b. All information provided by Boyar to ARI with regard to the Property and the Keybank Loan is true and correct.
- c. Boyar has not assigned, sold, transferred, pledged or granted any option or security interest in or otherwise hypothecated Boyar's interests in Chatsworth in any manner whatsoever, and such interests are pledged free and clear of any and all liens, security interests, encumbrances, claims, pledges, restrictions and options.
- d. This Agreement creates a valid and binding obligation on Boyar that is enforceable in accordance with its terms, and the execution, delivery and performance of said Agreement by Boyar is not in violation of any applicable law, regulation or contractual obligation of Boyar. The pledge of Boyar's interests in Chatsworth referred to herein is not in violation of and shall not create any default under any agreement, undertaking or obligation of Boyar.
- e. Boyar has the requisite power and authority to enter into this Agreement and the agreements that are the Exhibits hereto and the signatory executing this Agreement on behalf of Boyar is authorized to do so. This Agreement is valid and binding upon and enforceable against Boyar without need for any other consents, approvals or authorizations from any other party.

7. <u>Representations and Warranties of ARI</u>. In order to induce Boyar to enter into this Agreement, ARI, for itself, represents and warrants the following for the express benefit of Boyar, and Boyar's successors and assigns:

a. ARI has the requisite power and authority to enter into this Agreement and the signatory executing this Agreement on behalf of ARI is authorized to do so on ARI's behalf. This Agreement is valid and binding upon and enforceable against ARI without need for any other consents, approvals or authorizations from any other party.

8. <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of the respective successors and assigns of the parties.

9. <u>Waiver</u>. ARI shall not be deemed to have waived any rights under this Agreement unless such waiver is in writing and signed by ARI. No delay or omission on the part of ARI in exercising any right shall operate as a waiver of such right or any other right.

10. <u>Notices</u>. As of the Effective Date, any notice, consent or communications required or permitted under this Agreement and agreements and instruments related thereto shall be in writing and delivered by personal delivery, certified mail, return receipt requested, or by a recognized overnight courier, addressed as follows:

#### <u>To Boyar</u>:

Sharon Lynne Boyar Chatsworth Industrial Park, L.P. 44095 Ocotillo Dr. La Quinta, California 92253

#### With notice to counsel:

Mitchel Ezer, Esq. Ezer & Williamson LLP 1153 Lachman Lane Pacific Palisades, California 90272

#### <u>To ARI</u>:

Adler Realty Investments, Inc. Attn: Michael S. Adler 20951 Burbank Blvd., Suite B Woodland Hills, California 91367

With notice to counsel:

Gregory M. Salvato, Esq. Salvato Law Offices 355 So. Grand Avenue, Suite 2450 Los Angeles, California 90071-9500

11. <u>Governing Law</u>. The parties expressly agree that this Agreement shall be governed by, interpreted under and construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of California.

12. <u>Miscellaneous</u>. This Agreement may be executed in counterparts, and signatures transmitted by facsimile or e-mail shall be accepted as originals. If any action or proceeding is commenced by either party with respect to this Agreement, the prevailing party in such action or proceeding shall be entitled to recover its costs and expenses incurred in such action or proceeding, including attorney's fees and costs.

13. <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This is the full and final agreement of the parties hereto with respect to the subject matter hereof and, in executing this Agreement, Boyar represents and acknowledges to ARI that Boyar is not relying on, and there are no other, statements, promises, or representations, either oral or written, not expressly contained herein.

Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Agreement is made and entered into as of the date first set forth above.

#### BOYAR:

Sharon Lynne Boyar

By: m Ú Sharon Lynne Boyar,

Individually and as Trustee of the Sharon Boyar Trust, U/D/T 12/14/98

<u>ARI</u>:

3

Adler Realty Investments, Inc., a California corporation

By:

Michael S. Adler, President

.

# EXHIBIT A

## Amended and Restated Agreement of Limited Partnership of Chatsworth Industrial Park, L.P.

ł

#### AMENDED AND RESTATED LIMITED PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT OF CHATSWORTH INDUSTRIAL PARK, L.P. a California limited partnership

THIS AMENDED AND RESTATED LIMITED PARTNERSHIP AGREEMENT of CHATSWORTH INDUSTRIAL PARK, L.P., a California limited partnership (the "<u>Partnership</u>") is made as of the \_\_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, 2012 ("<u>Effective Date</u>"), by and among the ARI CHATSWORTH MANAGEMENT, LLC, a California limited liability company (the "<u>General Partner</u>"), and SHARON LYNNE BOYAR, INDIVIDUALLY AND AS TRUSTEE OF THE SHARON BOYAR TRUST, U/D/T 12/14/98, as amended and restated on 2/6/99, and as further amended on 4/9/03 ("<u>Boyar</u>"), and ARI CHATSWORTH INVESTMENT, LLC, a California limited liability company ("<u>ARICI</u>").

A. The Partnership was originally formed under the Act (defined below) pursuant to a Certificate of Limited Partnership filed with the California Secretary of State, for the purpose of acquiring, operating and disposing of the Property (defined below). The original general partner, Boyar Management Corp. previously caused a Certificate of Limited Partnership for the Partnership to be filed with the California Secretary of State in order to form a limited partnership for the purpose of acquiring, holding and operating certain real property for investment purposes.

B. The Partnership desires to increase capital reserves in connection with the operation of the Property through additional capital to be contributed by ARICI.

C. The existing general partner, Boyar Management Corp., a California corporation, has been suspended as a corporation and is no longer able to serve as a general partner of the Partnership.

D. The Partnership wishes to amend the Partnership Agreement to replace Boyar Management Corp. with the General Partner and to establish ARICI as a Limited Partner on the terms and conditions set forth herein.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual covenants herein contained, the parties hereto, intending to be legally bound, agree that the Limited Partnership Agreement is hereby amended and restated in its entirety, as follows:

#### **1 DEFINITIONS**

The following words and phrases used in this Agreement shall have the meanings set forth below:

ACT. The California Revised Limited Partnership Act set forth in Title 2.5 of the California Corporations Code (§§ 15611, *et seq.*), as heretofore or hereafter amended.

**AFFILIATE.** With respect to any Person, (a) any Person directly or indirectly controlling, controlled by, or under common control with such Person, (b) any Person owning or controlling ten percent (10%) or more of the outstanding voting interests of such Person, (c) any officer, director, or general partner of such Person, or (d) any Person who is an officer, director, general partner, trustee, or holder of ten percent (10%) or more of the voting interests of any Person described in clauses (a) through (c) of this sentence. For purposes of this definition, the term "control" shall mean the possession directly or indirectly, of the power to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of a person or entity, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 20 of 74

AGREEMENT. This Limited Partnership Agreement as originally executed and as amended from time to time.

**BANKRUPTCY.** With respect to any Partner: (a) the filing of an application by a Partner for, or his or her consent to, the appointment of a trustee, receiver, or custodian of his or her other assets; (b) the entry of an order for relief with respect to a Partner in proceedings under the United States Bankruptcy Code, as amended or superseded from time to time; (c) the making by a Partner of a general assignment for the benefit of creditors; (d) the entry of an order, judgment, or decree by any court of competent jurisdiction appointing a trustee, receiver, or custodian of the assets of a Partner unless the proceedings and the person appointed are dismissed within ninety (90) days; or (e) the failure by a Partner generally to pay his or her debts as the debts become due within the meaning of Section 303(h)(1) of the United States Bankruptcy Code, as determined by the Bankruptcy Court, or the admission in writing of his or her inability to pay his or her debts as they become due.

**BOYAR'S RISK EVENTS.** Any event or occurrence of (a) any claim, debt, liability or obligation (other than obligations under the Current Loan that accrue from and after the Effective Date), including the obligation to refund and/or apply tenant security deposits collected prior to the Effective Date; (b) any obligation that would not be obligations of the Partnership if it were a newly formed entity that had acquired the Property as a bona fide purchaser in an arm's length transaction, including costs, fees and expenses incurred in connection with the pending Chapter 11 proceeding of the Partnership; (c) any acts, events or omissions which occurred prior to the Effective Date, whether or not the effects of or damages from such acts, events or omissions are apparent or ascertainable as of the Effective Date relating to any hazardous materials or releases, and (d) any excess, unbudgeted carrying costs that are attributable to the foregoing; but excluding (y) Shared Risk Events.

**BOYAR'S RISK EXPENSES**. Any costs, fees, expenses or liabilities incurred by the Company in the conduct of Business that are attributable to Boyar's Risk Events.

**BUSINESS.** The acquisition, ownership and operation of the Property for the production of income and for capital appreciation.

**CAPITAL ACCOUNT.** The Capital Account established and maintained for each Partner and General Partner pursuant to Section 3 of this Agreement, as may be updated and amended.

**CAPITAL CONTRIBUTION.** Any contribution to the capital of the Partnership in cash or property by an Owner, whenever made. The term "Additional Capital Contributions" is defined in Section 3.2.

**CAPITAL INVESTMENT.** The sum of (a) the cash contributions of each Partner to the Partnership plus (b) the agreed upon net fair market value of any property, or any interest in property, contributed by a Partner to the Partnership, computed in each case without regard to the balance in the Capital Account of such Partner at the time the computation is made. As of the Effective Date, the Partner's Capital Investments shall be as set forth on the Schedule of Capital Contributions attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>, and such Schedule may be amended or updated from time to time in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

**CAPITAL TRANSACTIONS.** The sale, exchange, transfer or other disposition of a capital asset of the Partnership, including (a) a refinancing of any such capital asset, (b) the occurrence of an insured or uninsured casualty loss to the Partnership's assets, or (c) the taking of any such asset by eminent domain or other involuntary conversion, but excluding the sale or other disposition of items of tangible personal property that have become obsolete or unserviceable and that are being replaced in the ordinary course of the Partnership's Business.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 21 of 74

**CERTIFICATE OF LIMITED PARTNERSHIP.** The Certificate of Limited Partnership of the Partnership as originally filed with the California Secretary of State and as amended from time to time.

**CODE.** The Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as heretofore or hereafter amended.

**CURRENT LOAN.** As of the Effective Date, the Property is encumbered by the Current Loan described and defined in Section 2.6.4 hereof.

**DISPUTE RESOLUTION TRIBUNAL.** Any court of competent jurisdiction, any arbitration panel or arbitrator, or any other Person to whom, either as the result of judicial process or by stipulation or mutual agreement, a dispute involving one or more Partners is submitted for resolution.

**DISTRIBUTABLE CASH.** The net cash receipts of the Partnership remaining after the payment of all of the debts and obligations of the Partnership then due and payable and the funding of any Reserves established by the General Partner.

**ECONOMIC INTEREST.** The right to participate or share in one or more of the Net Profits, the Net Losses and distributions by the Partnership pursuant to this Agreement, but excluding any right to participate in the management of the Partnership or the right to vote on, consent to or otherwise participate in any decision of the Partners or the General Partner.

**ECONOMIC INTEREST HOLDER.** An assignee of or successor-in-interest to a Partner who has acquired the Interest of such Partner in a Restricted Transaction and who has not been admitted as a Partner in the Partnership.

**ENTITY.** Any general partnership, limited partnership, limited liability company, corporation, joint venture, trust, business trust, cooperative or association or any foreign trust or foreign business organization.

**EXEMPT TRANSFER.** Any sale, transfer or other disposition of a Partnership Interest by a Partner to a Permitted Transferee.

FISCAL YEAR. The Partnership's Fiscal Year, which shall be the calendar year.

**FORCE MAJEURE EVENTS.** Any delay or failure in performance by a party caused by acts of God or any other casualty or occurrence, condition, event or circumstances of any kind or nature not reasonably within the excused party's control and which are not caused by the failure of such party to perform its obligations hereunder and in accordance with applicable law (including acts or omissions of any governmental authority, such as a taking by condemnation or power of eminent domain), requirement of any governmental authority, changes in law, strikes, slow downs or labor difficulties (even though such difficulties could be resolved by conceding to the demands of a labor group), fires, flood, earthquakes, lightning, winds in excess of safe working limits, explosions, acts of public enemies, riots, civil commotions, insurrection, and unavailability of supplies or delays in deliveries by suppliers, vendors or subcontractors are subject to an event of the type described in this sentence); provided, however, that a party's financial inability to perform shall not be a Force Majeure Event.

**GENERAL PARTNER.** The Person designated in this Agreement to manage the Business and affairs of the Partnership, consisting initially of ARI Chatsworth Management, LLC. Such Person shall serve as General Partner until resignation or removal in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

**INTEREST.** The Partnership Interest or the Economic Interest, as the case may be, held by an Owner in the Partnership.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 22 of 74

**INTEREST HOLDER.** Any Person who holds an Interest in the Partnership, either as a Partner, the legal representative of a Partner, the successor-in-interest to a Partner or as an Economic Interest Holder.

**LIMITED PARTNER.** Those Persons owning Limited Partnership Interests set forth on the Schedule of Capital Contributions attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>, consisting initially of Boyar and ARICI, as may be amended or updated from time to time.

**LIMITED PARTNERSHIP INTEREST.** Each Limited Partner's rights in the Partnership, including such Partner's Economic Interest, any right to vote or to participate in management conferred on the Limited Partners by this Agreement, and the right to information concerning the business and affairs of the Partnership.

**MAJORITY IN INTEREST OF THE PARTNERS.** Partners whose combined Percentage Interests exceeds fifty percent (50%) of the total Percentage Interests of all of the Partners.

**MINIMUM GAIN.** The amount of gain that would be realized by the Partnership if it disposed of each Partnership property which is encumbered by a Nonrecourse Liability for no consideration other than total relief of such Nonrecourse Liability, computed for each Fiscal Year in accordance with the provisions of paragraph (d) of *IRC Reg.* § 1.704-2.

**MINIMUM GAIN CHARGEBACK.** An allocation of income or gain made pursuant to Section 7.4.2 of this Agreement in order to satisfy the requirements of paragraph (f) of *IRC Reg.* § 1.704-2.

**NET INCOME.** The sum, if positive, of all items of income, gain, deduction and loss recognized by the Partnership during the taxable period for which the determination is being made, as determined for federal income tax purposes.

**NET LOSS.** The sum, if negative, of all items of income, gain, deduction and loss recognized by the Partnership during the taxable period for which the determination is being made, as determined for federal income tax purposes.

**NONRECOURSE LIABILITIES.** Those liabilities of the Partnership, as defined in paragraph (a)(2) of *IRC Reg.* § 1.752-2, for which no Partner bears the economic risk of loss other than through the Partner's indirect interest as a Partner in the Partnership's assets subject to such liability.

**NOTICE.** Any written notice permitted or required by the provisions of this Agreement. A Notice shall be deemed to have been duly given under this Agreement upon the first to occur of the following events: (a) upon the deposit thereof in the United States mails, postage and fees prepaid for next-day delivery or, if a next-day delivery service is not available or utilized, on the third business day following the date on which so deposited in the United States mails for delivery by registered or certified mail; (b) when deposited with Federal Express or other reputable over-night courier delivery system for next-day delivery, charges prepaid or charged to the sender's account; (c) when personally delivered to the addressee; (d) when transmitted to the recipient by fax, e-mail or similar electronic means, provided such transmission is electronically confirmed as having been successfully transmitted and a duplicate is concurrently sent by another means of delivery described in this Section; or (e) when delivered to the home or office of the addressee in the care of a person whom the sender has reason to believe will promptly communicate the Notice to the addressee.

**OWNER.** Either a Partner or an Economic Interest Holder, as the context requires or permits.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 23 of 74

**OWNER NONRECOURSE DEBT.** Any Nonrecourse Debt to the extent that the liability is nonrecourse under *IRC Reg.* § 1. 100 1-2 but for which an Owner or a related person bears the risk of economic loss under *IRC Reg.* § 1. 752-1.

**OWNER NONRECOURSE DEDUCTIONS.** Items of loss, deduction, or Code Section 705(a)(2)(B) expenditures which are attributable to Owner Nonrecourse Debt, determined in accordance with the provisions of paragraph (i) of *IRC Reg.* § 1.704-2.

**PARTNER.** Each of the Persons who is admitted as a Limited Partner, or General Partner of the Partnership in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. A Person who holds only an Economic Interest shall not be a Partner.

**PARTNER TERMINATION EVENT.** The occurrence of any event specified in Section 10.1 of this Agreement which causes a Person to cease to be a Partner of the Partnership.

PARTNERSHIP. CHATSWORTH INDUSTRIAL PARK, L.P., a California limited partnership.

**PARTNERSHIP INTEREST.** A Partner's rights in the Partnership, including such Partner's Economic Interest, any right to vote or to participate in management conferred on the Partners by this Agreement, and the right to information concerning the business and affairs of the Partnership.

**PARTNERSHIP OPERATIONS.** The conduct of the Partnership's trade or Business, including the sale or other disposition in the ordinary course of business of assets that have become obsolete or inoperable due to the passage of time and that are being replaced in the ordinary course of the Partnership's Business or are no longer suitable for use in the Business.

**PERCENTAGE INTEREST.** The percentage Interests set forth on the Schedule of Capital Contributions attached hereto as <u>Exhibit A</u>, as may be amended or updated from time to time.

**PERMITTED TRANSFEREE.** Any Partner and, in addition, (a) any spouse or lineal descendant of a Partner, (b) a custodian, trustee, or personal representative for the benefit solely of the Transferring Partner or his or her spouse or lineal descendants, (c) the settlor of any revocable trust that is a Partner, (d) the spouse or lineal descendants of the settlor of any revocable trust that is a Partner, (e) the sole shareholder of a corporation that is a Partner, and (f) a corporation or other entity of which the Partner owns all of the issued and outstanding capital stock or owns both (i) the entire beneficial ownership interest and (ii) the power to exercise management and control over such entity without the consent or approval of any other Person. A Person who is the lineal descendant of the spouse of a Partner but who is not the lineal descendant of such Partner shall not be a Permitted Transferee.

**PERSON.** An individual, general partnership, limited partnership, limited liability company, corporation, trust, estate, real estate investment trust, association or any other entity.

**PREFERRED RETURN.** A return of eight percent (8.0%) per annum on so much of the Capital Contributions of the Limited Partners that have not previously been returned through prior cash distributions constituting a return of the Capital Contributions of the Partners, calculated on a cumulative basis from the Effective Date, but without compounding such return.

**PROPERTY.** The real property and improvements thereon commonly known as the street address of 21026-21040 Nordhoff Street, 9035 Independence Avenue, 21019 Osborne Street, 21025 Osborne Street and 21045-51 Osborne Street, Chatsworth, California 91311, consisting of a 153,256 square foot industrial park of seven buildings on approximately 7.7 acres of land, and legally described on <u>Exhibit B</u> attached hereto and incorporated herein by reference, together with all of the tangible and intangible personal

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 24 of 74

property acquired and hereafter owned by the Partnership that is used in connection with the ownership and operation of such real property.

**QUALIFIED INCOME OFFSET.** An allocation of income or gain made pursuant to Section 7.4.5 of this Agreement for the purpose of satisfying the requirements of paragraph (b)(2)(ii)(d) of *IRC Reg.* § 1.704-1.

**RECAPITALIZATION BUDGET**. The initial budget and plan for the operation of the Business of the Company is set forth on <u>Exhibit C</u> hereto.

**RECAPITALIZATION OVERAGES**. Any costs, expenses or liabilities incurred by the Company in the conduct of Business that exceed the Recapitalization Budget, including increased costs of construction and financing and other carrying costs due to unexpected conditions and delays, such that there is a reasonable expectation that the total Recapitalization Budget is not sufficient to complete the project.

**RESERVES.** The funds set aside or amounts allocated by the General Partner from time to time during any Fiscal Year to reserves for use as working capital of the Partnership, to pay taxes, insurance, debt service or other costs or expenses incident to the Partnership's Business, or for any other purpose related to the conduct of the Partnership's Business.

**RESTRICTED TRANSACTION.** Any sale, transfer, assignment, or other disposition of a Partner's Interest, whether voluntarily, involuntarily, or by operation of law, that is not an Exempt Transfer, and any transfer of an ownership interest in a corporation or other entity that is a Partner to a Person who is not a Partner or the Permitted Transferee of a Partner.

**SHARED RISK EVENTS**. Any event or occurrence of Recapitalization Overages associated with: (a) Force Majeure Events, or (b) other events that are not Boyar's Risk Events.

**SHARED RISK EXPENSES**. Any costs, fees, expenses or liabilities incurred by the Company in the conduct of Business that are attributable to Shared Risk Events.

**TAX MATTERS PARTNER.** The person designated from time to time to act as the Tax Matters Partner as that term is defined in Section 6231(a)(7) of the Code. Unless changed by the vote of a Majority in Interest of the Limited Partners, the General Partner of the Partnership shall be the Tax Matters Partner of the Partnership.

**TERMINATED PARTNER.** Any Partner with respect to whom a Partner Termination Event has occurred.

**TERMINATION DATE.** That date on which a Partner Termination Event occurs.

**TRANSFERRING OWNER.** Any Owner proposing to make an inter vivos transfer of a Partnership or Economic Interest to a person who is not a Permitted Transferee, including the transfer of a security interest for the purpose of securing payment of an obligation.

**UNADMITTED ASSIGNEE.** The assignee of or successor-in-interest to the Economic Interest of a Partner who has not been admitted as a Partner of the Partnership in accordance with the provisions of Section 9.5 of this Agreement.

**VALUATION DATE.** The Partner Termination Date or, in the case of the exercise of a preemptive right under Section 9.3 of this Agreement, the date on which such right first becomes exercisable.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 25 of 74

**VOTING POWER.** The right of the Partners to exercise the voting rights attributable to their Partnership Interests in the Partnership. The Voting Power of each of the Partners shall be equal to such Partner's Percentage Interest.

#### 2 FORMATION OF PARTNERSHIP

**2.1 FORMATION.** The Partnership has been organized as a California limited partnership and has caused a Certificate of Limited Partnership to be filed with the California Secretary of State in accordance with and pursuant to the Act. As of the Effective Date, an Amendment to Certificate of Limited Partnership (Form LP-2) shall be filed with the Secretary of State to identify the new General Partner. The rights and liabilities of the Partners shall be determined pursuant to the Act and this Agreement. To the extent that the rights or obligations of any Partner are different by reason of any provision of this Agreement than they would be in the absence of such provision, this Agreement shall control to the extent permitted by the Act.

**2.2 NAME.** The name of the Partnership is CHATSWORTH INDUSTRIAL PARK, L.P., a California limited partnership.

**2.3 TERM.** The term of the Partnership began no earlier than the date of filing of the Certificate of Limited Partnership and shall continue indefinitely until dissolved in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

**2.4 PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS.** The principal place of business of the Partnership shall be 20951 Burbank Blvd., Suite B, Woodland Hills, California 91367. The Partnership may locate its principal place of business and registered office at any other place as the General Partner may from time to time determined to be in the best interests of the Partnership.

**2.5 PARTNERS.** The names and addresses of the Partners as of the Effective Date are set forth on the Schedule of Capital Contributions attached as <u>Exhibit A</u> to this Agreement. Such Schedule shall be amended from time to time to include the names and addresses of any Partners hereafter admitted to the Partnership and to delete the names and addresses of any Partners who hereafter withdraw from or otherwise cease to be Partners the Partnership.

**2.6 PURPOSE OF PARTNERSHIP.** The purpose of the Partnership is to engage in any lawful activity for which a limited partnership may be organized under the Act. Notwithstanding the foregoing, without the consent of the Limited Partners, the Partnership shall not engage in any business other than the following:

**2.6.1** The development, operation, leasing and management of the Property, including the holding of the Property for the production of rental income, and the refinancing and sale of the Property. By signing this Agreement, each Partner agrees that the General Partner may apply for, obtain and execute all documents necessary for any financing transaction involving the Property.

**2.6.2** Such other incidental activities as may be necessary, advisable, or appropriate, in the judgment of the General Partner, in furtherance of the operations of the Business. The Partners hereby consent to the Partnership's borrowing such funds as may be necessary for the acquisition and future financing of the Property, with any lender and upon such terms and conditions as the General Partner shall determine and expressly authorize the General Partner to execute all notes, trust deeds and other loan documents.

**2.6.3** Notwithstanding the foregoing, so long as the Partnership has an obligation outstanding under a loan ("Loan") provided by a qualified lender ("Lender"), evidenced by a note and

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 26 of 74

secured, in part, by a deed of trust encumbering the Property, the Partnership shall be and remain a special purpose bankruptcy remote entity and shall at all times comply with the following:

(a) The purpose for which the Partnership is organized shall be limited to (i) owning, holding, selling, leasing, transferring, exchanging, operating and managing its respective interest in the Property, (ii) entering into the Loan, (iii) refinancing the Property in connection with a permitted repayment of the Loan, and (iv) transacting any and all lawful business that is incident, necessary and appropriate to accomplish the foregoing.

(b) The Partnership does not own and will not own any asset or property other than (i) the Property and (ii) incidental personal property necessary for and used in connection with the ownership or operation of the same.

(c) The Partnership shall not engage in a business other than the ownership, operation and management of the Property and any other property which is hereafter acquired by the Partnership with Lender's prior written consent.

(d) The Partnership will not enter into any contract or agreement with any affiliate, guarantor, or any affiliate of guarantor under the Loan, provided, however, that the Partnership may enter into contracts with affiliates without Lender's prior written consent so long as such contracts relate to the Property and provide for payments at prevailing market rates.

(e) The Partnership has not incurred and neither will incur any indebtedness, secured or unsecured, other than (i) the Loan and incidental costs and expenses associated therewith, (ii) indebtedness incurred in the ordinary course of business to vendors and suppliers of services to the Property (not more than thirty (30) days past due), and (iii) non-delinquent property taxes and assessments. No indebtedness other than the Loan may be secured (either subordinate or pari passu) by the Property, and no indebtedness may be secured, directly or indirectly, by any partnership, membership or other equity interest in the Partnership;

(f) The Partnership has not made and will not make any loans or advances to any person or entity and shall not acquire obligations or securities of an affiliate.

(g) The Partnership is and will remain solvent and will pay its debts and liabilities (including, as applicable, shared personnel and overhead expenses) from its assets as the same shall become due.

(h) The Partnership has done or caused to be done and will do all things necessary to observe organizational formalities and preserve its existence, and the Partnership will not amend, modify or otherwise change, in violation of the covenants of this Section 2.6.3, the partnership certificate and partnership agreement of the Partnership without the written consent of Lender.

(i) The Partnership shall maintain all of its books, records, financial statements and bank accounts separate from those of its affiliates. The Partnership's assets will not be listed as assets on the financial statement of any other Person. The Partnership shall have its own separate financial statement, provided, however, that the Partnership's assets may be included in a consolidated financial statement of its parent companies if inclusion on such a consolidated statement is required to comply with the requirements of GAAP, and provided, further, that such consolidated financial statement shall contain a footnote to the effect that the Partnership's assets are owned by Partnership, as applicable, and that they are being included on the financial statement of its parent solely to comply with the requirements of GAAP, and provided, further, that such assets shall be listed on the Partnership's own separate balance sheet. The Partnership will file its own tax returns and will not file a consolidated federal

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 27 of 74

income tax return with any other corporation. The Partnership shall maintain its books, records, resolutions and agreements as official records.

(j) The Partnership will be, and at all times will hold itself out to the public as, a legal entity separate and distinct from any other person or entity, shall correct any known misunderstanding regarding its status as a separate entity, shall conduct business in its own name and shall not identify itself or any of its affiliates as a division or part of the other.

(k) The Partnership will maintain adequate capital for the normal obligations reasonably foreseeable in a business of its size and character and in light of its contemplated business operations.

(l) Neither the Partnership nor any constituent party will seek the dissolution, winding up, liquidation, consolidation or merger, in whole or in part, or the sale of material assets of the Partnership.

(m) The Partnership will not commingle the funds and other assets of the Partnership with those of any other Person, and will not participate in a cash management system with any such Person.

(n) The Partnership will not commingle its assets with those of any other Person and will hold all of its assets in its own name.

(o) The Partnership will not guarantee or become obligated for the debts of any other Person and does not and will not hold itself out as being responsible for the debts or obligations of any other Person.

(p) The Partnership shall not pledge its assets for the benefit of any other Person, other than with respect to the Loan.

(q) Without the unanimous consent of each of the Partnership's partners or other equity interest holders, the Partnership shall not file a petition for relief under the Bankruptcy Code, or under any other present or future state of federal law regarding bankruptcy, reorganization or other debtor relief law.

(r) The Partnership shall not partition, or permit any partition of the Property.

**2.6.4** The Property is currently encumbered by a first trust deed loan (the "**Current Loan**") in favor of CSFB 2003-C4 Nordhoff Limited Partnership / Keybank (the "**Current Lender**"). This Agreement is contingent upon the written agreement of the Current Lender to: (a) the terms of this Agreement including the admission of the new General Partner and ARICI; and (b) the reinstatement and modification of the Current Loan on terms and conditions satisfactory to ARICI. Unless and until the Current Lender agrees to the foregoing, ARICI may elect to terminate this Agreement by delivery of written notice of termination, in which even the Agreement shall be null and void and neither party shall have any further obligations hereunder.

**2.7 AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS**. The name and address in the State of California of the Partnership's agent for service of process is:

Michael S. Adler 20951 Burbank Blvd., Suite B Woodland Hills, CA 91367

Page 9 of 42

Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 28 of 74

The General Partner may from time to time appoint such other or additional agents for service of process as the General Partner may, in the General Partner's sole discretion, deem appropriate or necessary. The General Partner shall notify the Partners of the appointment of any other or additional agents for service of process.

#### **3** CONTRIBUTIONS AND CAPITAL ACCOUNTS

**3.1 CAPITAL CONTRIBUTIONS.** As of the Effective Date, each Partner shall be deemed to have contributed the sum set forth opposite their name on the Schedule of Capital Contributions attached as <u>Exhibit A</u> to this Agreement to the Capital of the Partnership either in cash, property or conversion of indebtedness to equity in exchange for each Percentage Interest in the Partnership being subscribed to by such Partner. The Capital Contribution of Boyar equals the agreed upon value of Boyar's equity in the Partnership prior to the admission of ARICI, and the Partners acknowledge that, as a result of the recapitalization of the Partnership and the admission of ARICI, the Capital Contribution account of Boyar shall be restated as such amount.

**3.2 ADDITIONAL CONTRIBUTIONS.** No Partner shall be required to make any further or additional Capital Contributions to the Partnership except as herein described. If the General Partner determines that additional capital is required: (a) to assure timely payment of operating expenses of the Partnership; (b) to fund costs relating to the preservation of the assets of the Partnership and its investments, and/or (c) to fund the enforcement of its rights in connection with the Business, then the General Partner shall deliver to each Partner a written Notice of Capital Call describing the event giving rise to the need for additional funds (such amounts being known collectively as "Additional Capital Contributions"). Additional Capital Contributions pursuant to this Section that are necessary because Boyar's Risk Expenses have been incurred shall be made by Boyar, no later than thirty (30) days after delivery of such Notice. Additional Capital Contributions pursuant to this Section that are necessary because Shared Risk Expenses have been incurred shall be apportioned between ARICI and Boyar in accordance with their Percentage Interests. Notwithstanding the foregoing, either Partner may make Additional Capital Contributions at any time on an emergency basis as needed to preserve the assets of the Company.

**3.3** FAILURE TO MAKE ADDITIONAL CAPITAL CONTRIBUTIONS. In the event that either Limited Partner (the "Non-Contributing Partner") fails to make any Additional Capital Contributions allocated to it in accordance with Section 3.2, then the other Limited Partner (the "Contributing Partner") may advance to the Partnership the amount that was not contributed by the Non-Contributing Partner, in which event the Contributing Partner shall be entitled to repayment of its Additional Capital Contribution and the amount advanced plus preferred return thereon equal to a rate of 20% per annum, all of which shall be repaid to the Contributing Partner prior to the distribution of any other sums to the Non-Contributing Partner. The Voting Rights of a Non-Contributing Partner shall also be curtailed as set forth in Section 4.2.1. If the Contributing Partner does not make the necessary Additional Capital Contributing Partner) shall be entitled to admit on or more additional Partners to the Partnership on the foregoing terms, in which event the Percentage Interest of the Non-Contributing Partner shall be diluted by the amount of the Capital Contribution made by the additional Partner(s) and the 20% per annum preferred return shall be charged to the account of the Non-Contributing Partner.

**3.4 CAPITAL ACCOUNTS.** An individual Capital Account shall be maintained for each Owner in accordance with the requirements of paragraph (b)(2) of *IRC Reg.* § 1.704-1. If in the opinion of the Partnership's accountants the manner in which Capital Accounts are to be maintained pursuant to this Section should be modified in order to comply with the Code and the Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder, then the method by which Capital Accounts are maintained shall be so modified.

#### 3.4.1 Adjustments to Capital Accounts. Subject to the provisions of IRC Reg. § 1.704-

1:

A. Each Owner's Capital Account shall be increased by the sum of (1) the amount of money or debt cancellation contributed by such Owner to the Partnership, plus (2) the fair market value of property contributed by the Owner to the Partnership (net of liabilities secured by the property or to which the property is subject), and (3) the amount of income allocated to the Owner; and

B. Each Owner's Capital Account shall be decreased by the sum of (1) the amount of money distributed to the Owner; (2) the fair market value of property distributed to the Owner by the Partnership (net of liabilities secured by the property or to which the property is subject); and (3) allocations to the Owner of (a) items of Partnership loss and deductions and (b) Partnership expenditures that are neither deductible by the Partnership in computing its taxable income nor properly chargeable to capital.

**3.4.2** Assumption of Liabilities. An assumption of an Owner's unsecured liability by the Partnership shall be treated as a distribution of money to the Owner. An assumption of the Partnership's unsecured liability by an Owner shall be treated as a cash contribution to the Partnership. For this purpose, the assumption of a secured liability in excess of the fair market value of the security shall be treated as the assumption of an unsecured liability to the extent of that excess.

**3.5 NO RESTORATION OF DEFICIT CAPITAL ACCOUNTS.** Except as otherwise required in the Act (and subject to the provisions of Section 3.9 of this Agreement), no Partner shall have any liability to restore all or any portion of a deficit balance in such Partner's Capital Account.

**3.6 LOANS BY PARTNERS.** The Partners may, but shall not be required to, loan to or advance on behalf of the Partnership such funds as the Partnership may need from time to time for purposes of conducting its business activities. Such a loan or advance shall not result in an increase in the Capital Account of such Partner or entitle such Partner to an increase in the Partner's share of Net Profits or distributions or subject the Partner to any greater proportion of Net Losses.

**3.6.1 Loan Terms**. The amount of any such loan or advance shall be a debt due from the Partnership, repayable upon such terms and conditions as the lending Partner and the General Partner Partnership reasonably may determine.

**3.6.2** Interest Rate. Unless a different rate is agreed upon by the lending Partner and the Majority in Interest of Partners, any such loan or advance shall bear interest at the annual rate equal to the greater of (a) two percent greater than the rate periodically announced by Bank of America NT&SA as its Prime Rate or Reference Rate, or (b) 12%, but in no case more than the maximum lawful rate of interest.

**3.6.3** No Duty to Make Advances. Nothing in this Section shall require any of the Partners to make any loans to or advances on behalf of the Partnership to pay, satisfy or otherwise provide for any obligation of the Partnership.

**3.7 USE AND RETURN OF CAPITAL.** The Capital Contributions made to the Partnership shall be used and employed only for the Partnership's benefit and advantage and for no other purpose. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, no Owner shall be entitled to receive interest on such Capital Contributions or to a return of any sums contributed to the Partnership until the full and complete winding up and liquidation of the Partnership's business and affairs. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, no Owner shall have priority over any other Owner, either as to the return of his or her Capital Contribution or as to the allocation or payment of Net Profits, Net Losses or distributions.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 30 of 74

**3.8 LIABILITIES OF THE PARTNERSHIP.** Except as otherwise provided in Section 15632 of the Act, or as otherwise provided in this Agreement, no Partner shall be personally liable under any judgment of a court, or in any other manner, for any debt, obligation or liability of the Partnership, whether that debt, liability or obligation arises in contract, tort or otherwise, solely by reason of such Person's being a Partner. The liability of each Partner for any of the expenses, liabilities or obligations of the Partnership or of the General Partner shall be limited solely to the amount of the sum of such Person's Capital Contributions required under this Agreement, except as otherwise provided herein.

**3.9** WAIVER OF RIGHT TO DISSOLVE OR PARTITION. Each Partner expressly waives (a) the right to dissolve the Partnership or to obtain dissolution of the Partnership except in accordance with the provisions of Section 12 of this Agreement and (b) during the term of the Partnership's existence, any right that may exist to maintain any action for partition with respect to any of the property or assets of the Partnership.

#### 4 **RIGHTS AND DUTIES OF PARTNERS**

**4.1 CLASSES OF LIMITED PARTNERS.** The Partnership shall have one (1) class of Limited Partners. Except to the extent expressly provided elsewhere in this Agreement, each of Limited Partners shall have the same rights, preferences and privileges.

**4.2 RESTRICTIONS ON LIMITED PARTNERS.** The Limited Partners, in their capacity as Limited Partners, shall have no right, power or authority to act for or to bind the Partnership.

**4.2.1** The Limited Partners, in their capacity as Limited Partners, shall not take part in the conduct or control of the Partnership business, except that the Partners shall have the right to vote upon and approve the matters set forth in Section 4.6.4 of this Agreement; provided, however, that Non-Contributing Partners shall not be entitled to the right to vote.

**4.2.2** Unless specifically authorized to do so by this Agreement or by the General Partner, no Limited Partner, Economic Interest Holder, attorney-in-fact, employee or other agent of the Partnership shall have any power or authority to bind the Partnership in any way, to pledge the Partnership's credit or to render the Partnership liable for any purpose.

**4.2.3** No Limited Partner shall have any power or authority to bind the Partnership unless and only to the extent that such Limited Partner has been authorized by the General Partner to act as an agent of the Partnership.

**4.3 LIMITED LIABILITY.** Except as required under the Act or as expressly set forth in this Agreement, no Limited Partner shall be personally liable for any debt, obligation, or liability of the Partnership, whether that liability or obligation arises in contract, tort or otherwise. No Limited Partner shall be obligated to personally guarantee or otherwise to become personally liable for the repayment of any loan or other obligation of the Partnership.

**4.4 TRANSACTIONS WITH THE PARTNERSHIP.** Subject to any limitations set forth in this Agreement and with the prior approval of the General Partner after full disclosure of the Partner's involvement, a Partner may lend money to and transact other business with the Partnership. Subject to other applicable law, such Partner has the same rights and obligations with respect thereto as a Person who is not a Partner.

**4.5 REMUNERATION TO PARTNERS.** Except as otherwise authorized in this Agreement, no Partner is entitled to remuneration for acting in the Partnership's Business.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 31 of 74

**4.6 MEETINGS OF PARTNERS.** Meetings of the Partners may be held from time to time for any lawful purpose. Meetings of the Partners may be called by any General Partner or by Limited Partners holding not less than ten percent (10%) of the Percentage Interests, and shall be noticed and held at such place within the State of California as the General Partner determines to be appropriate in accordance with the procedures set forth in Article 3 of the Act as in effect at the time of the calling of such meeting.

**4.6.1** Special Meetings. Special meetings of the Partners may be called by any General Partner or by Limited Partners holding not less than ten percent (10%) of the Percentage Interests, and shall be noticed and held in accordance with the procedures set forth in Article 3 of the Act as in effect at the time of the calling of such meeting.

**4.6.2** Notice of Meeting. If a General Partner or Limited Partners entitled to do so elect to call a meeting, the General Partner shall immediately cause written notice of such meeting to be given to all Partners not less than ten (10) or more than fifty (50) days prior to the date of such meeting. Such notice shall state the place, date, and hour of the meeting, the nature of the business to be transacted and the matters, if any, upon which the Partners will be requested to vote. No business other than that set forth in such notice may be transacted at such meeting without the prior unanimous written consent of the Partners.

**4.6.3 Waiver of Notice**. Notice of any meeting of the Partners may be waived by any person entitled to receive such notice provided that such waiver is made in accordance with the provisions of Section 15637 of the Act.

**4.6.4** Voting Rights. The Partners shall have the right to vote on each of the following matters and, unless a greater percentage is required by another provision of this Agreement, each such matter may be approved by the General Partner and a Majority in Interest of the Partners:

A. An election to continue the business of the Partnership after the occurrence of a Partner Termination Event or a dissolution of the Partnership.

affairs.

B. An election by the Partners to dissolve the Partnership and wind up its

C. The removal and replacement of any General Partner of the Partnership.

D. The election of additional General Partner for the Partnership.

E. Except as provided in Section 13.14.2, the amendment of the Certificate of Limited Partnership of this Partnership or this Limited Partnership Agreement.

F. Any other action expressly stated by the provisions of this Agreement to require the approval of the Partners.

**4.6.5** Consent of Partners. Unless a meeting has been requested by the Limited Partners, the General Partner may, in its discretion, either seek the written consent of the Limited Partners on any proposed matter or may call a meeting of the Partners to vote on such matter. The Partners may take any action by written consent in accordance with the procedures set forth in Section 15637 of the Act that they could take at a meeting of Partners.

**4.6.6 Proxies.** Every Partner shall have the right to vote either in person or by one or more agents authorized by a written proxy signed by the person and filed with the General Partner or the Secretary, if any, of the Partnership, in the manner and to the extent permitted by the General Corporation Law of the State of California.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 32 of 74

**4.6.7** Failure to Hold Meetings. The failure of the Partnership to hold meetings of Partners or the failure to observe formalities pertaining to the calling or conduct of meetings shall not be considered a factor tending to establish that the Limited Partners have personal liability for any debt, obligation, or liability of the Partnership.

**4.7 OTHER OPPORTUNITIES.** None of the Partners, in their capacity as Partners, shall have any obligation to present any investment, development or business opportunity to the Partnership or any other Partner. Each Partner, in its capacity as such, shall be free to engage in any investment, development and/or business activities and opportunities as such Partner deems appropriate, including other businesses involving the purchase, ownership, operation, leasing or sale of real or personal property and/or the ownership or operation of businesses similar to the business being conducted by the Partnership, without obligation or liability to the Partnership or any other Partner. Neither the Partnership nor any Partner shall have any right, by virtue of this Agreement, to share or participate in any investments or activities of such Partner or to the income or proceeds derived therefrom.

#### 5 MANAGEMENT OF THE PARTNERSHIP

**5.1 MANAGEMENT RESPONSIBILITY.** The business of the Partnership shall be managed by the Person designated as the General Partner in Section 5.2.2, below, or any successor elected as provided in Section 5.2.3, below. Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, the Partners shall not be entitled to participate in the management of the Partnership and all decisions concerning the business and affairs of the Partnership shall be made by the General Partner.

**5.2 NUMBER AND ELECTION OF GENERAL PARTNERS.** The Partnership initially shall have one (1) General Partner, who shall be a Partner of the Partnership.

**5.2.1** The number of General Partners of the Partnership may be increased or decreased from time to time by an amendment to this Limited Partnership Agreement approved the existing General Partner, if any, and by the affirmative vote of the Limited Partners, but:

A. No increase in the number of General Partners shall increase the total allocations of the Net Income to the General Partners, and;

B. In no event shall the number of General Partners be changed unless the Certificate of Limited Partnership of the Partnership is amended, if required, to conform to the new number of General Partners.

**5.2.2** As of the Effective Date, the General Partner of the Partnership shall be ARI Chatsworth Management, LLC, a California limited liability company. By executing this Agreement, each of the Partners shall be deemed to have voted to elect ARI Chatsworth Management, LLC as the General Partner of the Partnership.

**5.2.3** A General Partner shall hold office until the earlier of (a) the General Partner's resignation; (b) the General Partner is removed and a successor has been elected and qualified, or (c) the General Partner's death or disability (if an individual). A General Partner shall be elected by the affirmative vote of a Majority in Interest of the Partners. A General Partner need not be a resident of the State of California or an existing Partner of the Partnership.

**5.3 RESIGNATION.** A General Partner may resign at any time by giving written notice to the Partners of the Partnership except that, if as a result of such resignation there would be no remaining General Partner or the Partnership would cease to qualify as a limited partnership under the Act or as a

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 33 of 74

partnership for federal or state income tax purposes, then the General Partner may not resign unless it has given the Partners written notice of the proposed resignation at least sixty (60) days prior to the proposed effective date of such resignation.

**5.3.1** If the General Partner has given the Partners written notice of the proposed resignation pursuant to Section 5.3, above, the Partnership may accept such resignation prior to the end of the 60-day period upon the affirmative vote of a Majority in Interest of the Partners. The resignation of any General Partner shall take effect upon receipt of notice thereof or at such later time as shall be specified in such notice, and, unless otherwise specified therein, the acceptance of such resignation shall not be necessary to make it effective.

**5.3.2** The resignation of a General Partner who is also a Partner shall not affect the General Partner's rights as a Partner and shall not constitute such Person's withdrawal as a Partner. The resignation of a General Partner pursuant to this Section shall not prejudice the rights of the Partnership or the General Partner under any contract to which either of them are parties.

**5.4 REMOVAL AND REPLACEMENT OF GENERAL PARTNER.** The General Partner may be removed (a) for cause by the affirmative vote of Majority in Interest of the Limited Partners, and (b) without cause by the affirmative vote of the holders of seventy-five percent (75%) of the Voting Power of the Partners, excluding the votes attributable to any Percentage Interest held by the General Partner sought to be removed or by any Affiliate of any such General Partner. Removal of the Initial General Partner without cause shall not affect its right to distributions under Section 7.1.

**5.4.1** Cause for Removal. Cause for removal shall exist only if the General Partner has been determined by the Limited Partners in good faith to be guilty of fraud, deceit, or intentional misconduct, gross negligence). Notice of such removal, specifying the effective date of removal, the cause therefor, and the grounds upon which such cause is based, shall be given to the General Partner sought to be removed on or before the effective date specified in such notice.

**5.4.2 Dispute**. A General Partner desiring to dispute the existence of cause for his or her removal shall be required to give written notice of intention to dispute the removal within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the notice for removal. If the removed General Partner fails to give notice of a dispute as provided herein, the General Partner shall be conclusively presumed to have consented to such removal.

**5.4.3 RESOLUTION OF DISPUTE.** Any dispute regarding the existence of cause for removal of the General Partner shall be resolved in the manner provided by Section 13.8, below. Should a General Partner dispute his removal for cause, all of his rights as a General Partner shall be suspended from and after the proposed effective date of his removal until such dispute has been resolved as provided herein, and the Majority in Interest of the Partners shall elect a General Partner Pro Tem to act as the General Partner of the Partnership pending the resolution of such dispute.

**5.5 VACANCIES.** Any vacancy occurring for any reason in the position of General Partner may be filled by the vote of Limited Partners. Any General Partner position to be filled by reason of an increase in the number of General Partners shall be filled by the vote of the existing General Partner and Limited Partners.

**5.6 ACTION BY GENERAL PARTNER.** When more than one General Partner is serving, in any matter requiring the approval of the General Partner shall require (a) the approval of both General Partners if two are serving, or (b) the approval of the majority of the General Partners if three or more are serving, with each General Partner entitled to a single vote. If a majority of the General Partners is unable to agree with respect to any proposed action, then the proposed action shall be submitted to the Partners for decision.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 34 of 74

**5.7 POWERS OF GENERAL PARTNER.** Without limiting the generality of Section 5.1, above, and except as otherwise expressly restricted in this Agreement, the General Partner shall have all necessary powers to manage and carry out the purposes, Business, property, and affairs of the Partnership, including, without limitation, the power to exercise on behalf and in the name of the Partnership all of the powers set forth in Sections 15643 and 16301 of the Act. In particular, the General Partner shall have the power to borrow funds on behalf of the Partnership and to encumber the Property and any other assets of the Partnership without the consent of the Partners, and to execute and deliver any and all notes, deeds of trust, mortgages, assignments of rent, security instruments and other loan documents, without limitation, on behalf of the Partnership as the General Partner may deem appropriate to carry out the Business of the Partnership.

**5.8 PERFORMANCE.** The General Partner shall use its best efforts to carry out the business of the Partnership and shall devote such time to the Partnership as is necessary for the efficient operation of the Partnership's Business. The General Partner shall be a fiduciary and shall perform its duties as General Partner with such care as an ordinarily prudent person in a like position would use under similar circumstances.

**5.8.1** A General Partner shall be liable to the Partnership and its Owners for any loss or damage sustained by the Partnership or any Owner only if such loss or damage is the result of or attributable to (a) the General Partner's fraud, deceit, or intentional misconduct, or (b) General Partner's intentional conduct taken in grossly negligent and reckless disregard of a duty owed to the Partnership.

**5.8.2** A General Partner shall not be liable to the Partnership or its Owners for damages attributable to (a) errors in judgment made in good faith, (b) the negligence of such General Partner that does not involve intentional misconduct, gross negligence and recklessness, or (c) a General Partner's failure to carry out his or her duties as a General Partner if the Partnership has insufficient funds or if it is impossible or impractical to carry out such duties as the result of any act or failure to act by any of the Partners.

**5.9 TIME DEVOTED BY GENERAL PARTNER.** Nothing in this Agreement shall require a General Partner to devote any particular amount of time to the Partnership business or prevent or limit the General Partner from devoting time to any other business, whether or not similar in nature to the business of the Partnership.

**5.10 RESTRICTIONS ON THE AUTHORITY OF THE GENERAL PARTNER.** To the extent no default has occurred under Section 11 below, the General Partner shall not have any authority, without the approval of the majority in interest of the Limited Partners, to take action described below, or approve the same on behalf of the Partnership:

**5.10.1** Cause or permit the Partnership to engage in any activity that is not consistent with the purposes of the Partnership as set forth in Section 2.6 hereof.

**5.10.2** Do any act in contravention of this Agreement.

**5.10.3** Do any act which would make it impossible to carry on the ordinary Business of the Partnership, except as otherwise provided in this Agreement.

**5.10.4** Possess property of the Partnership, or assign rights in specific property, for other than a Partnership purpose.

**5.10.5** Perform any act that would cause the Partnership to conduct business in a state which has neither enacted legislation which permits limited liability companies to organize in such state nor permits the Partnership to register to do business in such state as a foreign limited partnership.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 35 of 74

5.10.6 Amend, modify or terminate the Certificate of Limited Partnership.

**5.10.7** Dissolve, terminate or liquidate the Partnership or cause the merger or consolidation of the Partnership with any other Person.

**5.10.8** Confess a judgment against the Partnership or the Property.

5.10.9 Commit any act that would make it impossible to carry on the business of the Partnership.

**5.10.10** Commit any act that would subject any Partner to any liability to which such Partner has not consented.

**5.11 RIGHT TO RELY ON GENERAL PARTNER.** Any person dealing with the Partnership may rely (without duty of further inquiry) upon a certificate signed by any General Partner as to:

**5.11.1** The identity of any General Partner, Partner or Economic Interest Holder;

**5.11.2** The existence or nonexistence of any fact or facts which constitute a condition precedent to acts by the General Partner or which are in any other manner germane to the affairs of the Partnership;

**5.11.3** The persons who are authorized to execute and deliver any instrument or document of the Partnership; or

**5.11.4** Any act or failure to act by the Partnership or any other matter whatsoever involving the Partnership or any Partner.

**5.12 EXCULPATION AND INDEMNIFICATION.** Subject to the provisions of Section 5.12.1, below, the Partnership shall indemnify, defend and hold each of its Partners, its General Partner, and any Partnership employees, agents and attorneys, harmless from any and all claims, losses, liabilities, actions, causes of action, and the like arising from or relating to their performance or nonperformance of any act concerning the activities or business of the Partnership to the maximum extent permitted by the Act.

**5.12.1** The Partnership shall not be obligated to indemnify any employee, agent or other Person acting on behalf of the Partnership if (a) such person is guilty of (i) fraud, deceit or intentional misconduct, or (ii) a material breach of such person's obligations to the Partnership under this Agreement or any other agreement between the Partnership and such Person, or (iii) a wrongful taking by such Person, or (iv) acting out of self-interest without appropriate regard for such Person's obligations to the Partnership or its Partners, or (v) intentional conduct taken in reckless disregard of a duty owed to the Partnership, its Partners or to a third party that causes injury or damage to Persons, property or the Business of the Partnership, or if (b) the liability sought to be imposed relates to an obligation of the Partner, General Partner, employee, agent or attorney acting in an individual capacity.

**5.12.2** The Partnership shall not be obligated to indemnify any Person who is alleged to have been guilty of conduct of the type described in Section 5.12.1, above, unless and until an appropriate Dispute Resolution Tribunal has determined that such Person was not guilty of such conduct and is therefore entitled to be indemnified by the Partnership.

**5.12.3** If any principal or affiliate of a Partner executes a personal guaranty of recourse obligations under any Loan to the Partnership (a "Guarantor"), and thereafter the Guarantor incurs any

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 36 of 74

debts, liens, claims, causes of action, costs (including, without limitation, response and/or remedial costs), injuries, losses, damages, liabilities, demands, interest, fines, penalties and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses, consultants' fees and expenses, court costs and all other out of pocket expenses ("Recourse Liability") as a result of any action taken by another Partner, its principal or affiliate, then the Partner causing such Recourse Liability shall indemnify, defend and hold the Guarantor harmless, from all Recourse Liability.

**5.12.4** Boyar agrees to indemnify, defend and hold harmless the General Partner and ARICI from and against any and all debts, liens, claims, causes of action, costs (including, without limitation, response and/or remedial costs), personal injuries, losses, damages, liabilities, demands, interest, fines, penalties and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees and expenses, consultants' fees and expenses, court costs and all other out of pocket expenses, suffered or incurred by the General Partner or ARICI resulting from any Boyar Risk Event, including any breach by the Partnership of its obligations (monetary or otherwise) under any contracts or agreements executed by the Partnership occurring prior to the Effective Date.

**5.13 OTHER OPPORTUNITIES.** No General Partner, in its capacity as General Partner, shall have any obligation to present any investment, development or business opportunity to the Partnership or any Partner. Each General Partner, in its capacity as such, shall be free to engage in any investment, development and/or business activities and opportunities as such General Partner deems appropriate, including other businesses involving the purchase, ownership, operation, leasing or sale of real or personal property and/or the ownership or operation of businesses similar to the business being conducted by the Partnership, without obligation or liability to the Partnership or any Partner. Neither the Partnership nor any Partner shall have any right, by virtue of this Agreement, to share or participate in any investments or activities of such General Partner or to the income or proceeds derived therefrom.

#### 6 PARTNERSHIP EXPENSES; COMPENSATION & FEES

**6.1 ORGANIZATIONAL EXPENSES.** All legal, accounting, and related organizational expenses incurred with the approval of the General Partner in connection with the formation of the Partnership shall be paid by the Partnership.

**6.2 OPERATING EXPENSES.** All costs, charges, expenses and liabilities which shall be incurred in or about the Partnership business, and any losses which shall occur with respect thereto, shall be paid from the income and other assets of the Partnership and, if that is not sufficient, then out of the capital of the Partnership.

**6.3 PAYMENTS TO PARTNERS.** Partners are entitled to compensation for services rendered or goods provided to the Partnership only to the extent expressly authorized by this Section 6.3:

**6.3.1 Expense Reimbursement to Partners**. The Partnership shall reimburse to the Partners in cash, upon receipt of an itemized statement, for any costs or expenses that any Partner reasonably incurs on the Partnership's behalf with the approval of the General Partner or that are otherwise authorized by the provisions of this Agreement.

**6.3.2** Compensation to Partners. No Partner shall be entitled to compensation or remuneration for services rendered on behalf of the Partnership unless such entitlement is set forth in a separate written agreement approved by the General Partner. Any such agreement pursuant to which a Partner performs services for or on behalf of the Partnership shall provide that it may be cancelled without cause upon thirty (30) days prior written notice by the Partnership or a Majority in Interest of the Partners, excluding the votes of the Partner who is a party to or benefits from such agreement.
### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 37 of 74

**6.4 PAYMENTS TO GENERAL PARTNER.** The General Partner and the Affiliates of the General Partner are entitled to compensation for services rendered or goods provided to the Partnership or ARICI only to the extent expressly authorized by this Article 6:

**6.4.1 Reimbursable Expenses**. The Partnership shall reimburse the General Partner and its Affiliates for (a) any organizational expenses, including legal and accounting fees, incurred by the General Partner and its Affiliates in recapitalizing the Partnership, and (b) the actual cost of goods and materials used by or for the benefit of the Partnership.

**6.4.2 Excluded Expenses**. Except as otherwise provided herein, the General Partner and its Affiliates shall not be reimbursed by the Partnership for the following expenses: (a) salaries, compensation or fringe benefits of directors, officers or employees of the General Partner or its Affiliates; (b) overhead expenses of the General Partner or its Affiliates, including, without limitation, rent and general office expenses; and (c) the cost of providing any service or goods for which the General Partner or its Affiliates are entitled to compensation under this Agreement.

**6.4.3** Services Performed by General Partner or Affiliates. The Partnership shall pay the General Partner or its Affiliates for services rendered or goods provided to the Partnership to the extent that (a) the General Partner is not required by reason of its position with the Partnership to provide such services or goods themselves without charge to the Partnership, and (b) the fees paid to such General Partner or Affiliates satisfy the requirements of Section 6.5.1.B, below.

**6.4.4** Acquisition Fee. ARICI shall pay the General Partner or its Affiliates, for services provided in connection with the recapitalization of the Partnership, an Acquisition fee in the amount of one hundred thousand dollars (\$100,000.00).

6.5 TRANSACTIONS WITH THE GENERAL PARTNER AND ITS AFFILIATES. Subject to the provisions of this Section 6.5:

**6.5.1 Waiver of Conflicts**. The General Partner and its Affiliates may engage in any transaction with the Partnership (including by way of example and not in limitation, (a) the purchase, sale, lease, or exchange of any property, (b) the furnishing of goods or services to the Partnership, or (c) the establishment of salary or compensation levels or other terms of employment), notwithstanding that such transaction may involve a conflict of interest, provided that:

A. Such transaction is not expressly prohibited by this Agreement; and

B. The terms and conditions of such transaction are (1) fair and reasonable to the Partnership on an overall basis and (2) are at least as favorable to the Partnership as those that are generally available from independent responsible third persons furnishing similar goods or services in the area in which the Partnership's Business is situated; and

C. Any contract providing for the furnishing of goods or services by a General Partner or an Affiliate of a General Partner for a period of more than thirty (30) days shall provide for its termination for cause on the grounds set forth in Section 5.4.1, above, and for termination without cause upon thirty (30) days prior written notice if (a) the General Partner is removed as a General Partner of the Partnership pursuant to Section 5.4, above, or (b) a Termination Event occurs with respect to such General Partner.

**6.5.2 Presumption of Fairness**. A transaction between Partnership and a General Partner and/or the Affiliates of a General Partner shall be conclusively presumed to satisfy the requirements of Section 6.5.1.B, above, if a Majority in Interest of the Limited Partners having no interest in such

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 38 of 74

transaction (other than their interests as Partners) affirmatively vote or consent in writing to approve the transaction, but nothing in this Section shall be construed to require the General Partner to seek the approval of the Partners to any such transaction.

**6.6 SPECIFICALLY AUTHORIZED CONTRACTS WITH AFFILIATES.** By their execution of this Agreement, each Partner shall be deemed to have approved the following contracts between the Partnership and the General Partner or an Affiliate of the General Partner provided that such contracts satisfy the requirements of Section 6.5.1, above:

**6.6.1 Property Management.** The Partnership may engage the Manager or Affiliate of the Manager to provide property management services, which may include, but are not limited to, operational, accounting, and construction management services for the Property. Operational and accounting management services shall be compensated at the total rate of three percent (3%) of gross rental income collected from the operation of the Property. A supervision fee of four percent (4%) of the cost of all building improvement, tenant improvement and/or other construction related costs shall be paid for construction management services rendered.

**6.6.2** Asset Management. The Partnership shall engage the Manager or Affiliate of the Manager to provide asset management services, which may include leasing services. The Partnership shall pay a monthly asset management fee in the amount of one percent (1%) of gross income generated from the Property. Leasing services provided by the Manager or Affiliate as the broker shall be compensated with commissions at the rate of three percent (3%) for new leases, renewals and expansions. If not acting as the broker, the Manager or Affiliate of the Manager shall be compensated with a leasing override at the rate of one percent (1%) for new leases, renewals and expansions. Compensation for leasing services is calculated as the applicable percentage, as outlined above, of gross scheduled rental income to be received during the term of the respective lease.

**6.6.3** Loan Origination. The Partnership may engage the Manager or Affiliate of the Manager to act as a mortgage broker in connection with the Partnership's refinancing of the Property, and shall pay such Manager or Affiliate a Loan Origination fee up to one percent (1%) for arranging financing, less any Points paid to third party mortgage brokers. For the purposes of this Section, the term "Points" shall mean prepaid finance charges in connection with a loan, and shall exclude loan commitment fees, origination fees, closing costs, and other costs for issuing a loan.

**6.6.4** Commission on Sale. The Partnership shall pay the Manager and independent agents, if any, commission upon the sale of the Property in an amount not to exceed a total of three percent (3%).

## 7 **PROFITS & LOSSES; DISTRIBUTIONS**

7.1 ALLOCATION OF DISTRIBUTABLE CASH. The Distributable Cash of the Partnership shall be allocated and distributed in the discretion of the General Partner, as follows:

**7.1.1 Distributions Prior to Termination.** Subject to the provisions of Sections 7.1.2 and 7.1.3, below, the Distributable Cash of the Partnership prior to its termination shall be distributed as follows:

A. Cash from Partnership Operations. Distributable Cash attributable to Partnership Operations shall be distributed as follows:

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 39 of 74

(1) First, pro rata, to all Limited Partners, including any Affiliate of the General Partner who is a Limited Partner, the unpaid Preferred Return (8.0%) through the date of such distribution; and

(2) Thereafter, thirty percent (30%) to the General Partner and seventy percent (70%) to the Limited Partners.

B. Cash from Capital Transactions. Distributable Cash attributable to Capital Transactions shall be distributed as follows:

(1) First, to the Limited Partners, including any Affiliate of the General Partner who is a Limited Partner, until the cumulative cash distributions to the Limited Partners equal the sum of (a) the unpaid Preferred Return through the date of such distribution, plus (b) the return of their Capital Investment, to the extent not previously returned through prior cash distributions constituting a return of the Capital Contributions of the Limited Partners; and

(2) Thereafter, thirty percent (30%) to the General Partner and seventy percent (70%) to the Limited Partners.

**7.1.2 Distributions upon Termination**. Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 7.1.1, above, all distributions by the Partnership following the occurrence of an event resulting in or leading to the dissolution and termination of the Partnership shall be made to those Partners having positive balances in their Capital Accounts, in proportion to and to the extent of such positive account balances, determined by first adjusting each Partner's respective Capital Account by all allocations of Net Income or Net Loss pursuant to Section 7.2, below, for the taxable period ending on the date of the distribution.

**7.1.3 Restriction on Distributions**. No distribution shall be made by the Partnership if, after giving effect to the distribution:

A. The Partnership would not be able to pay its debts as they become due in the usual course of business; or

B. The fair value of the Partnership's total assets would be less than the sum of its total liabilities, other than liabilities to its Partners on account of their Partnership Interests.

7.2 ALLOCATION OF INCOME, LOSS AND TAX ITEMS. Subject to the provisions of Section 7.4, below:

**7.2.1** Net Loss. The Net Loss, if any, of the Partnership each year shall be allocated among the Partners in proportion to the positive balances in their respective Capital Accounts until the Capital Accounts of each of the Partners have been reduced to zero, and thereafter shall be allocated among the Partners in proportion to their respective Percentage Interests.

**7.2.2** Net Income from Partnership Operations. Net Income from Partnership Operations each year shall be allocated among the Partners as follows:

A. First, entirely to those Partners, having a negative balance in their Capital Accounts, in an amount sufficient to eliminate any such negative balance in the Capital Accounts;

B. Next, to all of the Partners, until the cumulative Net Income allocated to each Partner from the inception of the Partnership (including allocations made pursuant to Section 7.2.3, below) is equal to the sum of (a) the cumulative Net Losses or other amounts debited to the Capital Account

### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 40 of 74

of such Partner from the inception of the Partnership, plus (b) all cash distributions made to such Partner from the inception of the Partnership, other than cash distributions constituting a return of Capital.

C. Thereafter, to all of the Partners in proportion to all cash distributions made and available to be made to the Partners from the inception of the Partnership, other than cash distributions constituting a return of capital.

**7.2.3** Net Income from Capital Transactions. Net Income from Capital Transactions shall be allocated as follows:

A. First, entirely to those Partners, having a negative balance in their Capital Accounts, in an amount sufficient to eliminate any such negative balance in the Capital Accounts;

B. Next, to all of the Partners, until the cumulative Net Income allocated to each Partner from the inception of the Partnership (including allocations made pursuant to Section 7.2.2, above) is equal to the sum of (a) the cumulative Net Losses or other amounts debited to the Capital Account of such Partner from the inception of the Partnership, plus (b) all cash distributions made to such Partner from the inception of the Partnership, other than cash distributions constituting a return of Capital.

**7.2.4** Deductions & Credits. Except as otherwise provided by this Section 7.2, items of deduction for federal or state income tax purposes shall be allocated to the Owners in the same proportion in which Net Losses from Partnership Operations are allocated to the Owners, and items of credit shall be allocated among the Owners in the same proportion in which the Net Income of the Partnership from Partnership Operations is allocated. The recapture of credits and deductions for depreciation or cost recovery shall be allocated in the same proportion that such credits and deductions were allocated.

**7.3 ALLOCATION AMONG OWNERS.** Distributable Cash, Net Income, and Net Loss of the Partnership allocable to the Owners shall be allocated among the Owners in proportion to their respective Percentage Interests. Distributable Cash, Net Income, and Net Loss of the Partnership allocable to the General Partners shall be allocated equally among each of the General Partners.

**7.4 MANDATORY ALLOCATION RULES.** Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, allocations of Net Income and Net Loss of the Partnership shall comply with the following mandatory allocation rules:

**7.4.1** Limitation on Loss Allocations. No allocation of Net Loss shall be made to a Owner to the extent that the allocation would create or increase a negative balance in that Owner's Capital Account at a time when other Owners have a positive balance in their Capital Accounts. If and to the extent that an Owner may not be allocated losses as a result of the application of this Article 7, losses shall be allocated to the other Owners. Any loss reallocated under this Section 7.4.1 shall be taken into account in computing subsequent allocations of income and losses pursuant to this Article 7, so that the net amount of any item so allocated and the income and losses allocated to each Owner pursuant to this Article 7, to the extent possible, shall be equal to the net amount that would have been allocated to each such Owner pursuant to this Article 7 if no reallocation of losses had occurred under this Section 7.4.1.

**7.4.2** Minimum Gain Chargebacks. If there is a net decrease in Minimum Gain during any Fiscal Year, then:

A. Each Owner shall be specially allocated items of Partnership income and gain (determined in accordance with paragraph (f) of *IRC Reg.* § 1.704-2) for such Fiscal Year (and, if necessary, in subsequent Fiscal Years) in an amount equal to the portion of such Owner's share of the net decrease in Minimum Gain that is allocable to the disposition of Partnership property subject to a

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 41 of 74

Nonrecourse Liability, which share of such net decrease shall be determined in accordance with paragraph (g)(2) of *IRC Reg.* § 1.704-2. Allocations pursuant to this Section 7.4.2.A. shall be made in proportion to the amounts required to be allocated to each Owner under this Section 7.4.2.A.

B. If the net decrease in Minimum Gain is attributable to a Owner Nonrecourse Debt during any Fiscal Year, each Owner who has a share of the Minimum Gain attributable to such Owner Nonrecourse Debt (which share shall be determined in accordance with paragraph (i)(5) of *IRC Reg.* § 1.704-2) shall be specially allocated item of Partnership income and gain for such Fiscal Year (and, if necessary, in subsequent Fiscal Years) in an amount equal to that portion of such Owner's share of the net decrease in Minimum Gain attributable to such Owner's Nonrecourse Debt that is allocable to the disposition of Partnership property subject to such Owner Nonrecourse Debt (which share of such net decrease shall be determined in accordance with paragraph (i)(5) of *IRC Reg.* § 1.704-2). Allocations pursuant to this Section 7.4.2.B. shall be made in proportion to the amounts required to be allocated to each Owner under this Section 7.4.2.B.

**7.4.3** Nonrecourse Deductions. Any Nonrecourse Deductions for any Fiscal Year or other period shall be specially allocated to the Owners in proportion to their respective Percentage Interests.

**7.4.4** Owner Nonrecourse Deductions. Those items of Partnership loss, deduction, or Code Section 705(a)(2)(B) expenditures which are attributable to Owner Nonrecourse Debt for any Fiscal Year or other period shall be specially allocated to the Owner who bears the economic risk of loss with respect to the Owner Nonrecourse Debt to which such items are attributable in accordance with paragraph (i) of *IRC Reg.* § 1.704-2.

**7.4.5** Qualified Income Offsets. Any Owner who unexpectedly receives an adjustment, allocation, or a distribution described in Sections (4), (5), or (6) of paragraph (b)(2)(ii)(d) of *IRC Reg.* § 1. 704- 1, that creates or increases a deficit balance in that Owner's Capital Account, shall be allocated items of income or gain in an amount and manner sufficient to eliminate the deficit balance in that Owner's Capital Account so created or increased as quickly as possible. Allocations made pursuant to this Section 7.4.5 shall consist of a proportion share of each item of Partnership income (including gross income) and gain for the year; however, items of income and gain allocated under Section 7.4.2 shall be excluded from the operation of this Section 7.4.5.

**7.4.6** Code Section 704(c) Allocations. Income, gain, loss, and deduction with respect to any property contributed to the capital of the Partnership shall, solely for tax purposes, be allocated among the Owners so as to take into account any variation between the adjusted basis of such property to the Partnership for federal income tax purposes and its fair market value on the date of contribution. Allocations pursuant to this Section 7.4.6 are solely for purposes of federal, state and local taxes and shall not affect or in any way be taken into account in computing an Owner's Capital Account or share of Net Income, Net Loss, or other items of distributions pursuant to any provision of this Agreement.

## 8 PARTNERSHIP ASSETS; BOOKS AND RECORDS

**8.1 TITLE TO PARTNERSHIP PROPERTY.** Title to any of the assets of the Partnership shall be taken, held and conveyed only in the name of the Partnership.

**8.2 BANK ACCOUNTS.** The Partnership shall open and maintain one or more commercial bank accounts in the name of the Partnership at such banks as the General Partner shall determine from time to time. All contributions of the Partners and all other Partnership income initially shall be deposited in such accounts, and all debts, liabilities and obligations of the Partnership shall be paid by checks drawn on such accounts. Withdrawals from and checks drawn upon any such Partnership bank account shall be made only upon the signature of such persons as may be approved by the General Partner.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 42 of 74

**8.3 PARTNERSHIP BOOKS.** Proper and complete books of account and records of the Partnership's Business shall be kept at the Partnership's principal place of business, or such other place of business as may be designated from time to time by the General Partner. The Partnership's accounting records shall be maintained on the cash basis of accounting. The General Partner shall maintain and preserve, during the term of the Partnership, and for five (5) years thereafter, all accounts, books, and other relevant Partnership documents. The books of account and records of the Partnership shall include at least the following:

**8.3.1** Partnership List. A current list of the full name and last known business or residence address of each Owner set forth in alphabetical order together with the Capital Contribution and the share in Net Profits and Net Losses of each Owner.

**8.3.2 Information Regarding General Partners**. A current list of the full name and business or residence address of each General Partner of the Partnership.

**8.3.3 Certificate of Limited Partnership**. A copy of the Certificate of Limited Partnership and all amendments thereto, together with executed copies of any powers of attorney pursuant to which the Certificate of Limited Partnership or any amendment thereto has been executed.

**8.3.4** Tax Returns. Copies of all of the Partnership's federal, state, and local income tax and information returns and reports, if any, for the six (6) most recent taxable years.

**8.3.5** Limited Partnership Agreement. Copies of this Agreement and all amendments thereto, together with any powers of attorney pursuant to which this Agreement or any amendment thereto has been executed.

**8.3.6** Financial Statements. Copies of the Partnership's financial statements for the six (6) most recent Fiscal Years.

**8.3.7** Books & Records. The books and records of the Partnership as they relate to the internal affairs of the Partnership for at least the current and the preceding four fiscal years.

**8.4 ANNUAL REPORT.** At the end of each Fiscal Year, the General Partner shall (a) close the books of the Partnership and (b) cause a financial statement to be prepared reflecting the financial condition of the Partnership and its profits and losses. The General Partner shall deliver to each Partner within 120 days after the end of each Fiscal Year of the Partnership an annual report containing:

**8.4.1** A balance sheet and income statement, and a statement of changes in the financial position of the Partnership, as of the close of the preceding Fiscal Year;

**8.4.2** A statement showing the Capital Account of each Partner as of the close of the Fiscal Year, and the distributions, if any, made to the Partners during the Fiscal Year.

**8.5 AUDIT RIGHTS.** The Limited Partners holding not less than one-half of the Percentage Interests of the Partnership may obtain an audit of the Partnership's books by independent certified public accountants selected by them, but no more than one such audit by the Partners may be conducted in any Fiscal Year of the Partnership.

**8.6 INSPECTION AND COPYING RIGHTS.** Each Partner shall have the right, upon reasonable request and for a purpose reasonably related to the Interest of such person as a Partner:

### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 43 of 74

**8.6.1** To inspect and copy during normal business hours any of the records required to be maintained by the Partnership pursuant to Section 8.3 above; and

**8.6.2** To obtain from the Partnership at its expense (a) the Partnership's membership list, (b) the name and address of the General Partner, (c) a copy of the Partnership's federal, state or local income tax or information returns for any Fiscal Year, and (d) the Limited Partnership Agreement of the Partnership and any amendments thereto.

**8.7 TAX REPORTING INFORMATION.** Within ninety (90) days after the end of each Fiscal Year of the Partnership, the Partnership shall furnish each person who is or was an Owner at any time during the preceding Fiscal Year (a) a copy of the Partnership's federal, state or local income tax or information returns for that Fiscal Year, and (b) any additional information that the Owners may require for the preparation of their individual federal and state income tax returns. The General Partner shall from time to time make such tax elections as it deems necessary or desirable in its reasonable discretion to carry out the business of the Partnership. In making any such elections, the General Partner need consider only the interests of the Partnership and the Partners as a group and shall have no obligation to consider the individual interests of any individual Partner in determining whether or not to make any election.

**8.8 DEPOSIT OF FUNDS.** Funds held by the Partnership in excess of its immediate cash requirements may be deposited in any of the following: (a) federally-insured savings accounts, (b) certificates of deposit, (c) deposits in commercial banks, (d) government securities, and/or (e) other short-term investment securities, including money market securities but excluding unsecured commercial paper.

## 9 TRANSFER OF PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS

**9.1 TRANSFERS AND ASSIGNMENTS BY PARTNERS.** Except as otherwise provided in this Section 9, no Owner shall transfer, assign, convey or otherwise dispose of all or any part of his or her Interest in the Partnership without the prior written consent of the General Partner. To the extent permitted by the Act, any such consent may be withheld, conditioned or delayed as the General Partner determines to be appropriate. Any sale, transfer or assignment of an Interest in the Partnership made in violation of the provisions of this Section 9 shall be void and of no force or effect.

**9.2 PERMITTED ASSIGNMENTS AND TRANSFERS.** The following transfers or assignments are Exempt Transfers that are permitted without the consent of the General Partner and without compliance with the provisions of Section 9.4, below:

9.2.1 Estate Planning Transfers. Any transfer or assignment to a Permitted Transferee;

9.2.2 Transfers to Partners. The transfer of an Interest among the existing Partners;

**9.2.3 Previously Approved Transfers**. The transfer of an Interest to any person whom all of the Partners have previously consented in writing to admit as a Partner.

**9.2.4** Encumbrance of Interest. The pledge or hypothecation of the Interest of an Owner provided that (a) such pledge or encumbrance has been consented to by the General Partner, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld in favor of an institutional lender or investor, and (b) the lender acknowledges in writing that, upon foreclosure of any such encumbrance, the lender or its assignee shall only be an Economic Interest Holder and shall not be entitled to be admitted as a Partner without the approval of the General Partner as provided in Section 9.6, below.

**9.3 RIGHT OF FIRST REFUSAL.** Any sale or transfer of all or any portion of an Interest in the Partnership, or in the beneficial ownership and voting interest of any legal entity that holds any such

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 44 of 74

Interest, pursuant to a transaction which is not an Exempt Transfer under Section 9.2, above, shall constitute a Restricted Transaction. Any such Restricted Transaction shall be subject to the first refusal rights contained in this Section 9.3.

**9.3.1** Notice. Any Owner desiring to engage in a Restricted Transaction shall first give the General Partner written notice of such desire, setting forth the terms and conditions upon which the Transferring Owner is prepared to dispose of the Interest proposed to be transferred (a "Notice of Proposed Transfer"). The General Partner may but shall not be required to furnish a copy of such Notice to each of the Partners.

**9.3.2** Purchase by Partnership. The Partnership shall have a period of fifteen (15) days after its receipt of the Notice of Proposed Transfer (the "Initial Offering Period") within which to reach an agreement for the acquisition of the Interest proposed to be sold or transferred on terms and conditions that are acceptable to the Transferring Owner. If the Partnership and the Selling Owner are unable to reach agreement for the sale and transfer of the Interest proposed to be transferred within the Initial Offering Period, then the Transferring Owner shall be entitled to offer such Interest to third parties.

**9.3.3 Pending Transactions**. Should the Transferring Owner thereafter receive a bona fide offer to acquire the Interest proposed to be transferred which the Transferring Owner desires to accept, then the Transferring Owner shall furnish notice of the proposed transfer, specifying the name and address of the proposed purchaser, the proposed purchase price (which must be an amount specified in dollars, but which may be paid in a lump sum or in installments over an extended period of time) and the terms of the proposed transfer (a "Pending Transaction Notice"), to the General Partner. The General Partner may but shall not be required to furnish a copy of such Pending Transaction Notice to each of the Partners.

**9.3.4 Re-Offer Period**. The Partnership shall have thirty (30). days after the General Partner's receipt of the Pending Transaction Notice (the "Re-offer Period") to deliver to the Transferring Owner a written offer to purchase all of the Interest of the Transferring Owner upon the terms described in the Proposed Transfer Notice. At its election, the Partnership may elect to (a) redeem the Interest proposed to be transferred by purchasing it for the account of the Partnership, or (b) purchase the Interest for resale in whole or in part to one or more of the Partners, or (c) assign its right of first refusal and its purchase right in whole or in part to one or more of the Partners, but the Partnership shall not resell the Interest, or assign its right to purchase the Interest, to one or more of the Partners unless it has offered all of the Partners the opportunity to purchase so much of the available Interest that the Partnership does not elect to redeem as his or her Percentage Interest bears to the Percentage Interests of all the Partners.

**9.3.5** Transfer. If the entire Interest proposed to be sold or transferred is subscribed for as provided herein, assignment of the interest to the purchasing Partners shall be made within fifteen (15) days after the expiration of the Re-offer Period. Payment for such Interest shall be made in accordance with the terms and conditions specified in the Pending Transaction Notice.

**9.3.6** Failure to Purchase. If Partnership or its assignees fail to purchase the entire Interest proposed to be sold or transferred within the forty-five (45) days after the General Partner's receipt of the Pending Transaction Notice, and provided the General Partner has consented to the proposed transfer or assignment (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld), then the Transferring Owner may transfer or assign his or her Interest in the Partnership to the person named in the Pending Transaction Notice, subject to the provisions of Section 9.4, below, at the price and on the terms and conditions set forth in such Notice. However, if such Transferring Owner fails to exercise such right within thirty (30) days after the date of the General Partner's consent thereto, such right shall terminate and such Transferring Owner shall not thereafter sell or transfer such interest to any person without first again complying with the provisions of this Section 9.3.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 45 of 74

**9.4 REQUIREMENTS FOR ASSIGNMENT OF INTERESTS.** The assignment of all or any part of the Partnership Interest of a Partner, whether an Exempt Transfer or pursuant to the consent of the General Partner, must satisfy each of the following requirements:

**9.4.1** Assignment Instrument. Such assignment must be effected by a written instrument in form and content satisfactory to the General Partner; and

**9.4.2 Opinion of Counsel**. The Transferring Owner must have provided, if requested by the General Partner, a legal opinion of counsel designated by the General Partner that the Restricted Transaction will not violate any of the restrictions on transfer set forth in this Agreement or provided by law, or result in the loss of the Partnership's status as a partnership for tax reporting purposes; and

**9.4.3** Legend Condition. All instruments reflecting such assignment must display in a prominent position any legend required under applicable federal securities laws and then-current regulations of the Department of Corporations of the State of California and any other state having jurisdiction over the issuance of Partnership Interests in the Partnership; and

**9.4.4 Processing Fees**. Either the Transferring Owner or the assignee shall reimburse the reasonable costs and expense, including attorneys' fees, incurred by the Partnership in reviewing, processing and acting upon any Notice of Proposed Transfer or Pending Transaction Notice, and in preparing or reviewing any documents necessary to effectuate any such transfer or assignment or to record such assignment in the books and records of the Partnership.

**9.5 RIGHTS OF ASSIGNEE.** The assignee of a Partnership Interest who is not a Permitted Transferee, including any lender or other person who acquires the Partnership Interest of a Partner upon the foreclosure of a security interest in such Partnership Interest, shall be an Unadmitted Assignee whose rights shall be governed by the following provisions:

**9.5.1** Limitation on Rights. Any such Unadmitted Assignee shall not be a Partner but shall only be an Economic Interest Holder unless and until he or she is admitted as a Partner in accordance with the provisions of Section 9.6, below.

A. If such Unadmitted Assignee is the executor, administrator, guardian, conservator, or other legal representative of a Terminated Partner who is deceased or who has been adjudged by a court of competent jurisdiction to be incompetent to manage his or her person or property, such Unadmitted Assignee may exercise all of the Partner's rights for the purpose of settling the Terminated Partner's estate or administering the Terminated Partner's property, including any power the Terminated Partner has under the Articles or this Agreement to give an assignee the right to become a Partner.

B. If such Unadmitted Assignee is the legal representative of or successor to a Terminated Partner that was a corporation, trust, or other entity that has dissolved or terminated, such assignee may exercise all of the powers of such Terminated Partner.

C. Any such Economic Interest Holder shall have the right to receive the proportionate share of the Net Income, Net Loss, and Distributable Cash or the Partnership allocable to the Partnership Interest transferred or acquired.

**9.5.2** Inspection & Voting Rights. Except as expressly provided in Section 9.5.1, above, an Unadmitted Assignee shall have no right to require any information or account of the Partnership's transactions, to inspect the Partnership's books and records, or to vote on or consent to any matters as t which a Partner would be entitled to vote or consent under this Agreement or otherwise shall

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 46 of 74

have no right to vote or participate in the management of the business, property and affairs of the Partnership or to exercise any rights of a Partner.

**9.5.3** Right of Partners to Nullify Transfer. Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 9.5, if in the determination of the Partners a transfer in violation of this Article 9 would cause the termination of the Partnership under the Code, then in the sole discretion of the Partners the transfer shall be null and void and the purported transferee shall not become either a Partner or an Economic Interest Holder.

**9.6 ADMISSION OF ASSIGNEES AS PARTNERS.** The assignee of the Partnership Interest of a Partner shall be admitted as a Partner only upon the following conditions:

**9.6.1** Approval by Partners. The admission of such assignee as a Partner of the Partnership has been consented to in writing by the General Partner. To the extent permitted by the Act, any such consent may be withheld, conditioned or delayed as the General Partner determines to be appropriate.

**9.6.2** Costs. The assignee has paid the reasonable costs and expenses incurred in connection with his or her substitution as a Partner, including but not limited to any reasonable transfer fee established by the Partnership and the costs of preparing, publishing, and filing such documents and instruments as are necessary or proper to effect such substitution and the attorneys' fees of counsel for the Partnership.

**9.6.3** Assumption Agreement. The assignee has agreed in writing to be bound by all of the provisions of this Agreement.

9.7 OPTIONAL ADJUSTMENT TO BASIS OF PARTNERSHIP PROPERTY. In the event of the sale or gift of all or any portion of the interest of any Owner, the remaining Partners may, in their discretion, make an election on behalf of the Partnership as provided in Section 754 of the Code and cause the Partnership to make the adjustments to the basis of the property of the Partnership (with regard to the assignee of the Partnership interest only) as provided in the Code.

**9.8 CONTINUING LIABILITY OF ASSIGNOR.** The assignment by an Owner of his or her Partnership Interest shall not relieve the Transferring Owner from liability to the Partnership for unpaid Capital Contributions or for the return of prohibited distributions in accordance with the provisions of Chapters 5 and 6 of the Act.

## 10 CHANGES IN PARTNERSHIP

**10.1 CESSATION AS A PARTNER.** A Person shall cease to be a Partner upon the occurrence of any of the following Partner Termination Events:

**10.1.1** In the case of an individual, (a) upon the death of such person or (b) an adjudication by a court of competent jurisdiction that such person is no longer competent to manage his or her estate.

**10.1.2** In the case of a Person other than an individual, the dissolution, liquidation or termination of the legal existence of such Person, including (a) in the case of an estate, the distribution by the fiduciary of the estate's entire Partnership Interest in the Partnership and (b) in the case of a trust, the termination of the trust (but not merely the substitution of a new trustee for the trust, in which case the new trustee shall automatically become a Partner).

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 47 of 74

**10.1.3** In all cases, (a) the retirement, resignation, withdrawal or removal of such Person in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, or (b) the Bankruptcy of such Person.

**10.2 RETIREMENT OR WITHDRAWAL.** Except as expressly provided in Article 9, above, no Partner shall be entitled to retire or voluntarily to withdraw from the Partnership unless (a) the entire Interest of such Partner has been assigned in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, or (b) the term of the Partnership specified in Section 2.3, above, has expired and the Partnership has not then dissolved and wound up its affairs.

**10.3 REMOVAL OF A PARTNER.** A Partner may be removed only for cause and any such removal shall require a vote of three-quarters (75%) of the Voting Power of the Partners, excluding the votes attributable to any Partnership Interest held by the Partner sought to be removed or by any Affiliate of any such Partner. Cause for removal shall exist only if the Partner has been determined by the Partners, in good faith, to be guilty of (a) fraud, deceit, or intentional misconduct, or (b) a material breach of such person's obligations to the Partnership under this Agreement, or (c) a wrongful taking by such Person, or (d) intentional conduct taken in reckless disregard of a duty owed to the Partnership, its Partners or to a third party that causes injury or damage to Persons, property or the Business of the Partnership. Notice of such removal, specifying the effective date of removal, the cause therefor, and the grounds upon which such cause is based, shall be given to the Partner sought to be removed on or before the effective date specified in such notice.

**10.3.1 Dispute**. Should the Partner sought to be removed desire to dispute the existence of cause for removal, the Partner shall be required to give written notice of intention to dispute the removal within fifteen (15) days of receipt of the notice for removal. If the removed Partner fails to give notice of a dispute as provided herein, the Partner shall be conclusively presumed to have consented to such removal.

**10.3.2 Dispute Resolution**. Any dispute regarding the existence of cause for removal of the Partner shall be resolved in the manner provided by Section 13.8, below. Should a Partner dispute his removal for cause, all of his rights as a Partner shall be suspended from and after the proposed effective date of his removal until such dispute has been resolved as provided herein.

**10.4 STATUS OF INTEREST OF TERMINATED PARTNER.** A Terminated Partner or his or her legal representative or successor-in-interest shall become an Economic Interest Holder having the rights conferred on an Unadmitted Assignee under Section 9.5, above.

**10.5 CONTINUATION OF BUSINESS.** Following the occurrence of a Partner Termination Event, the Business of the Partnership shall be continued without interruption or a winding-up of the Partnership's affairs provided that (a) there are not less than two remaining Partners and (b) within ninety (90) days after the Termination Date, a Majority in Interest of the remaining Partners elect in writing to continue the Business of the Partnership.

**10.6 DISPOSITION OF TERMINATED PARTNER'S INTEREST.** Should the Business of the Partnership be continued following the occurrence of a Partner Termination Event, then:

**10.6.1 If Successor is a Permitted Transferee**. If the Person succeeding to the Interest of a Terminated Partner is a Permitted Transferee, then:

A. Upon the approval of a Majority in Interest of the remaining Partners, any Permitted Transferee may, if he or she so desires, be admitted as a Partner of the Partnership; and

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 48 of 74

B. If the Permitted Assignee is not then a Partner and is not admitted as Partner pursuant to this Section 10.6.1, then the Permitted Transferee shall be entitled to retain such Interest as an Economic Interest Holder having the rights set forth in Section 9.5, above.

**10.6.2 If Successor not a Permitted Transferee**. If the Person succeeding to the Partnership Interest of a Terminated Partner is not a Permitted Transferee, or if there is no successor to such Interest, then the Partnership shall be entitled to purchase all or any portion of the Partnership Interest of the Terminated Partner, and the Person succeeding to the Interest shall be entitled to retain as an Economic Interest Holder any portion such Interest that is not so purchased.

A. The Partnership shall give notice of its intention to purchase all or a portion of the Partnership Interest of the Terminated Partner within thirty (30) days after the Termination Date. Any such purchase shall be made at the price and on the terms and conditions set forth in Article 11, below.

B. The right of the Partnership to purchase all or a portion of the Interest of a Terminated Partner may, by the vote of a Majority in Interest of the Partners (excluding any vote attributable to the Interest of the Terminated Partner), be exercised instead by a remaining or successor Partner, if any.

**10.6.3** No Prejudice to Other Rights. The purchase of the Interest of a Partner who has been removed for cause shall not prejudice the right of the Partnership to recover from such removed Partner any damages suffered by the Partnership for which such Partner is liable under the terms of this Agreement.

**10.7 DISTRIBUTIONS TO TERMINATED PARTNER.** If all or any portion of the Partnership Interest of a Terminated Partner is purchased by the Partnership pursuant to Section 10.6, above, then (in addition to the purchase price for such Interest), there shall be paid to the Terminated Partner or his or legal representative the proportionate share of the following amounts allocable to the Interest so purchased, to the extent not otherwise included in the purchase price for such Interest:

**10.7.1** Any positive balance in the terminated Partner's income account;

**10.7.2** The balance of any loan owing to the Terminated Partner by the Partnership;

**10.7.3** The proportionate share of the Net Income or the Net Loss of the Partnership any realized through the Termination Date, unless such share has already been posted to the income account of the Terminated Partner; and

**10.7.4** Any other sums then owing to the Terminated Partner from the Partnership; but

**10.7.5** Reduced by any indebtedness owing from the Terminated Partner to the Partnership, including any negative balance in such Terminated Partner's Capital Account.

## 11 PURCHASES AND REDEMPTIONS OF PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS

**11.1 PURCHASE PRICE FOR PARTNERSHIP INTERESTS.** The purchase price for the Partnership Interest of a Terminated Partner shall be the fair market value of such Interest. Such value shall be based upon the proportionate share of the net value of the Partnership's Business allocable to such Partnership Interest as of the Valuation Date, without talking into account any minority interest discounts or discounts for lack of marketability or lack of control.

**11.1.1** As used herein, the net value of the Partnership's Business shall mean the amount that a willing buyer would pay to a willing seller for the entire Business of the Partnership, neither under a

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 49 of 74

compulsion to buy or sell and both having knowledge of all relevant facts, less the less the estimated expense of disposing of the Partnership's Business, including but not limited to escrow fees, closing costs and brokerage commissions.

**11.1.2** The determination of such value be made by the mutual agreement of the purchaser and the Interest Holder and, if they are unable to agree upon the value of the Interest to be purchased within sixty (60) days after the Termination Date, then such value shall be determined in the manner provided by Section 11.2, below.

**11.1.3** If less than the entire Interest of the Termination Partner is being purchased, the purchase price shall be prorated in proportion to the fraction of the interest being purchased.

**11.2 DETERMINATION BY APPRAISAL.** If the purchaser and an Interest Holder cannot agree upon the value of the Partnership Interest of a Terminated Partner to be purchased pursuant to Section 10.6, above, then such value shall be determined by appraisal as provided by this Section 11.2.

**11.2.1 Appraisal Procedure**. The purchaser and the Interest Holder shall each select an independent appraiser within fifteen (15) days of the request of either party for appraisal. The two appraisers so appointed shall endeavor to agree on the value of the Interest to be purchased within thirty (30) days after the date of their appointment. If they are unable to agree within such thirty (30) day period, then within fifteen (15) days thereafter the two (2) appraisers shall select a third appraiser and a determination of the purchase price shall be made by the agreement of at least two of the three appraisers; if no two of the appraisers are able to agree within thirty (30) days after the appraisers are able to agree within thirty (30) days after the appraisals; provided, however, that if the highest appraisal or the lowest appraisal is more than ten percent (10%) higher or lower than the middle appraisal, then the lowest appraisal or the highest appraisal or both shall be disregarded. If only one (1) appraisal is disregarded, the remaining two (2) appraisals shall be added together, their total divided by two (2) and the resulting quotient shall be the value of the Interest to be purchased. If both the lowest appraisal and the highest appraisal are disregarded, then the middle appraisal shall be the value of the Interest to be purchased.

**11.2.2** Election to Purchase. If the value of the Interest to be purchased is determined by appraisal as provided this Section 11.2, then the purchaser(s) shall have a period of ten (10) days after such purchase price has been determined within which to elect whether or not to proceed with the purchase of such Interest. Failure to notify the Interest Holder in writing within such ten (10) day period of the portion of the Interest that will be purchased shall constitute an election not to purchase any portion of such Interest.

**11.2.3** Appraisal Costs. If any appraiser is not designated within the time periods specified herein, such appraiser may be designated by a Judge of the Superior Court for Los Angeles County upon the petition of any party. The Interest Holder shall pay that portion of the total costs and fees of the appraisal proceedings (including the costs and fees incurred in securing the judicial appointment of an appraiser as provided herein) that is equal to the Percentage Interest of the Interest that is being purchased, and the balance of all such costs and fees shall be paid by the Partnership or the purchasing Partner(s).

**11.3 PAYMENT OF PURCHASE PRICE.** Unless the purchaser(s) and the Interest Holder agree to a different manner of payment, the purchaser(s) shall deliver to the Interest Holder a cash down payment in an amount equal to one-third (33.33%) of the purchase price within ten (10) days after such price has been agreed upon or determined. Concurrently with such payment, the Partnership or the purchasing Partner(s) shall deliver to the Interest Holder a promissory note for the unpaid principal balance of the purchase price (the "Purchase Money Note") containing the terms set forth below.

**11.3.1** Any Purchase Money Note given as partial payment for a Partnership Interest being purchased pursuant to this Agreement shall be payable to the order of the Interest Holder and, in

### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 50 of 74

addition to such provisions as would be usual and customary in a commercial promissory note, shall provide for:

A. Prepayment in whole or in part at any time without penalty;

B. The accrual and payment of interest quarterly in arrears from the Valuation Date at the minimum interest rate then permitted by federal law without giving rise to original issue discount or creating a below-market loan, as such terms are defined in the Internal Revenue Code, as amended;

C. Payment of the unpaid principal balance and all accrued and unpaid interest upon the earlier of dissolution of the Partnership or three (3) years from the Valuation Date.

**11.3.2** If the Interest is being purchased by the Partnership, the Purchase Money Note shall be secured by a lien on the assets of the Partnership having a net value equal to 120% of the unpaid principal balance of such note, but any such lien shall be junior and subordinate to (a) any existing liens encumbering such assets and (b) the lien given to secure a loan obtained for the purpose of refinancing existing liens or encumbrances provided that the original principal amount of such refinancing loan does not exceed 105 % of the unpaid principal amount of the obligations being refinanced. The Purchase Money Note and the instrument creating such lien shall:

A. Require mandatory principal payments from the Partnership's Distributable Cash during each calendar quarter, to be paid within fifteen days after the end of each calendar quarter, in an amount equal to the greater of (i) one-twelfth (1/12) of the original principal balance of such Note, so that, to the extent the Partnership's Distributable Cash in each calendar quarter so permits, the Note will be amortized in twelve (12) equal quarterly payments over a three (3)-year period, or (ii) any Distributable Cash during such quarter that is allocable to the purchased Interest; and

B. Prohibit any distributions to the Partners at a time when payments owing under the Purchase Note are delinquent; and

C. Require mandatory principal payments or prepayments to the extent of any Partnership distributions allocable to the Interest purchased from the Interest Holder, but any such payments shall be credited against the quarterly amortization payments required by subparagraph 11.3.2.A, above.

**11.3.3** If the Interest is being purchased by one or more of the Partners, the Purchase Money Note shall be secured by a lien on the entire Partnership Interests of the purchasing Partners, including the Interest being purchased. The Purchase Money Note and the security agreement by which such interests are pledged shall:

A. Require mandatory principal payments from Distributable Cash received by the purchasing Partners from the Partnership, to be paid within fifteen days after the end of each calendar quarter from Distributable Cash received during the preceding quarter, in an amount equal to the greater of (i) one-twelfth (1/12) of the original principal balance of such Note, so that, to the extent the Distributable Cash received by the purchasing Partners in each calendar quarter so permits, the Note will be amortized in twelve (12) equal quarterly payments over a three (3) year period, or (ii) any Distributable Cash during such quarter that is allocable to the purchased interest; and

B. Require mandatory principal payments or prepayments to the extent of any Partnership distributions allocable to the Interest purchased from the Interest Holder, but any such payments shall be credited against the quarterly amortization payments required by subparagraph 11.3.3.A, above.

## **12 DISSOLUTION AND TERMINATION**

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 51 of 74

**12.1 DISSOLUTION.** The Partnership shall be dissolved upon the occurrence of the first of the following events:

**12.1.1 Vote of the Partners**. By the affirmative vote of the holders of two thirds of the Voting Power of the Partners.

**12.1.2 Vote of the General Partner**. By the vote of the General Partner, acting alone, if the Partnership has insufficient capital to continue its Operations and the Partnership is unable to obtain any additional required capital from existing or new Partners.

**12.1.3 General Partner Termination Events**. If a General Partner becomes bankrupt or insolvent or ceases to be a Partner unless a remaining General Partner and the holders of a Majority of the voting power of the Partners elect to continue the business of the Partnership.

**12.1.4 Sale of All Assets**. The sale by the Partnership of all or substantially all of its assets, except that if the consideration to be received by the Partnership by reason of such sale is to be received over a period of time, the General Partner may elect to maintain the existence of the Partnership until the later of the expiration of such period of time and the Partnership's receipt of all of such consideration.

**12.1.5** Judicial Dissolution. The entry of a decree of judicial dissolution by a court of competent jurisdiction.

**12.2 CERTIFICATE OF DISSOLUTION.** As soon as possible following the occurrence of any of the events specified in Section 12.1, the appropriate representative of the Partnership shall execute and file with the California Secretary of State a Certificate of Dissolution under Section 15623 of the Act. Upon the filing with the Secretary of State of the Certificate of Dissolution, the Partnership shall cease to carry on its business, except insofar as may be necessary for the winding up of its business and the liquidation of its assets.

**12.3 WINDING UP, LIQUIDATION AND DISTRIBUTION.** Promptly after the filing of the Statement of Intent to Dissolve, the General Partner shall commence to wind up the Business and affairs of the Partnership and shall cause the Partnership's independent accountants to make an accounting of the accounts of the Partnership and of the Partnership's assets, liabilities and operations. The General Partner shall take full account of the Partnership's assets and liabilities, and the receivables of the Partnership shall be collected and its assets liquidated as promptly as is consistent with obtaining the fair market value thereof.

**12.4 PROCEEDS OF LIQUIDATION.** The Owners shall share Net Profits and Net Losses during the period of winding up and liquidation, and any gain or loss from the disposition of the Partnership's assets during such period, in accordance with the provisions of Article 7 of this Agreement. The proceeds from the liquidation of the Partnership's assets and the collection of the Partnership's receivables shall be applied and distributed in the following order:

**12.4.1 Liquidation Expenses**. To the expenses of liquidation and dissolution of the Partnership, including, without limitation, brokerage commissions from the sale of the Partnership's assets, escrow costs, accounting and legal fees, and other expenses.

**12.4.2 Creditor Claims**. To the liabilities and obligations of the Partnership to its creditors.

### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 52 of 74

**12.4.3 Reserves**. To the creation of any Reserves which the General Partner may deem necessary during the period of liquidation.

**12.4.4 Liabilities to Partners**. To satisfy the liability of the Partnership for unpaid distributions previously accrued for the benefit of Partners and former Partners.

**12.4.5** Distribution of Capital Accounts. To the Owners who have positive balances in their Capital Accounts in accordance with the ratio of such positive balances until no Owner has a positive balance his or her Capital Account.

**12.4.6 Distribution of Profits**. Thereafter, to the Owners in accordance with the provisions of Section 7.1 of this Agreement.

**12.5 DISTRIBUTIONS IN KIND.** The General Partner shall make distributions in kind to the Partners in accordance with this Section.

12.5.1 Tax Deferred Exchanges. In connection with a sale of the Property pursuant to which any Partner notifies the General Partner that the Partner wishes to participate in a tax deferred exchange pursuant to Section 1031 of the Code, the General Partner shall make distributions in kind to the Partners by deed to be recorded prior to or concurrently with the closing of the sale of such undivided interests in the Property as the General Partner deems appropriate, in order to enable the Partners to arrange exchanges through qualified intermediaries. As a condition of making such a distribution in kind to a Partner, the General Partner shall require the Partner to execute and deliver such documentation as the General Partner may deem necessary and appropriate to insure that: (a) the closing of the sale of the Property is not delayed, and is concluded in accordance with the terms of the sale contract, escrow instructions, loan agreements and other contractual obligations; and (b) sufficient funds are available either from operating reserves or from sale proceeds to satisfy all debts and obligations, and pay all expenses associated with the winding up and dissolution of the Partnership.

**12.5.2** Wind Up and Dissolution. The General Partner shall be entitled, in its discretion, to make distributions in kind to the Partners (either as undivided interests or as 100% interests in different assets of the Partnership to each Partner) in connection with the dissolution and winding up of the Business and affairs of the Partnership, but no Partner shall be required to accept distribution of any asset in kind to the extent that the percentage ownership in the asset proposed to be distributed to such Partner exceeds his Percentage Interest in the Partnership. If property shall be distributed in kind as provided herein, the Capital Accounts of the Partners shall be adjusted as if such property had been sold for its fair market value immediately before such distribution.

**12.6 TERMINATION OF EXISTENCE.** When all the debts, liabilities and obligations of the Partnership have been satisfied and discharged or adequate provision has been made for their payment, and all remaining property and assets of the Partnership have been distributed to the Partners, the General Partner or, if there be none, any remaining Partner shall execute, verify and file a Certificate of Cancellation of the Partnership's Certificate of Limited Partnership with the California Secretary of State in accordance with the requirements of Section 15623 of the Act, and the existence of the Partnership shall thereupon terminate.

**12.7 COMPENSATION UPON LIQUIDATION.** The General Partner shall not be entitled to additional compensation for services rendered in connection with the liquidation and winding up of the Partnership unless such additional compensation is set forth in a written agreement signed by a Majority in Interest of the Partners.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 53 of 74

**12.8 DEFICIT CAPITAL ACCOUNTS** No Partner having a deficit Capital Account (after giving effect to all contributions, distributions, allocations and other Capital Account adjustments for all taxable years, including the year during which such liquidation occurs) upon a liquidation within the meaning of paragraph (b)(2)(ii)(g) of *IRC Reg.* § 1.704-1, shall have an obligation to make any Capital Contribution to the Partnership, and the negative or deficit balance of such Partner's Capital Account shall not be considered a debt owed by such Partner to the Partnership, to any Partner or to any other person for any purpose whatsoever.

**12.9 RETURN OF CONTRIBUTION NONRECOURSE.** Except as provided by law or as expressly provided in this Agreement, upon the dissolution of the Partnership, each Owner shall look solely to the assets of the Partnership for the return of any Capital Contribution made by such Partner. If the Partnership's assets remaining after the payment or discharge of the Partnership's debts and liabilities are insufficient to return the Capital Contributions of one or more Owners, such Owners shall have no recourse against any of the Partners.

**12.10 GENERAL PARTNER'S LIABILITY.** No General Partner shall have any individual liability for any action taken in connection with the dissolution, liquidation, or termination of the Partnership, except to the extent provided in Section 5.8.1, above.

## **13 GENERAL PROVISIONS**

**13.1 NOTICES.** Any Notice or report given pursuant to this Agreement may be served personally on the person to be notified in the manner provided by Section 1, above, addressed to the party for whom intended at the address for such party set forth on the signature page of this Agreement or at such other address as such person may from time to time designate in writing for such purposes. If any notice or report addressed to an Owner is returned to the Partnership by the United States Postal Service marked to indicate that the United States Postal Service is unable to deliver the notice or report to the Partner at the address, all future notices and reports shall be deemed to have been duly given to such Owner without further mailing if they are available for the Owner at the principal executive office of the Partnership for a period of one (1) year from the date of the giving of the notice or report to all other Owners.

**13.2 BINDING EFFECT.** This Agreement shall be binding upon and shall inure to the benefit of each of the parties and their respective heirs, successors, assigns and legal representatives.

**13.3 COUNTERPARTS.** This Agreement may be executed in several counterparts, and all so executed shall constitute one and the same agreement, which shall be binding on all the parties hereto, notwithstanding that not all of the parties may be signatory to the original or to the same counterpart.

**13.4 WAIVER OF BREACH.** The waiver by any party of any other party's breach of or failure to perform any term or condition of this Agreement shall not be, or be deemed to be, a waiver of any subsequent breach by such party of the same or any other term or condition of this Agreement, and the failure by any party to enforce any right or remedy he or she might have by reason of the breach by or failure of any other party to perform any obligation under this Agreement shall not be, or be deemed to be, a waiver of any subsequent failure by such other party to perform the same or any other obligation under this Agreement.

**13.5 CAPTIONS.** Captions to, and headings of, the articles, sections, subsections, paragraph' or subparagraphs of this Agreement are solely for the convenience of the parties, are not a part of this Agreement, and shall not be used for the interpretation or determination of the validity of this Agreement or any provision hereof.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 54 of 74

**13.6 INTERPRETATION.** All pronouns and any variation thereof shall be deemed to refer to the masculine, feminine, or neuter and to the singular or plural, as the identity of the person or persons may require for proper interpretation of this Agreement.

**13.7 GOVERNING LAW.** All questions with respect to the construction of this Agreement and the rights and liabilities of the parties with respect thereto shall be governed by the laws of the State of California applicable to contracts made and to be fully performed in the State of California.

**13.8 DISPUTE RESOLUTION.** Any controversy, claim, action or dispute arising out of or relating to this Agreement, shall be heard in a court of competent jurisdiction in the County of Los Angeles, State of California, by a reference pursuant to the provisions of the California Code of Civil Procedure Sections 638 through 645.1, inclusive, according to the following procedures:

**13.8.1** The parties shall agree upon a single referee who shall then try all issues, whether of fact or of law, and report a finding and judgment thereon. If the parties are unable to agree upon a referee within ten (10) days of a written request to do so by any party, then any party may thereafter seek to have a referee appointed pursuant to California Code of Civil Procedure Sections 638 and 640;

**13.8.2** The referee shall have the power to decide all issues of fact and law and report his/her decision thereon, and to issue all legal and equitable relief appropriate under the circumstances of the controversy before him/her; provided, however, that to the extent the referee is unable to issue and/or enforce any such legal and equitable relief, either party may petition such relief on the basis of the referee's decision;

**13.8.3** The California Evidence Code rules of evidence and procedure relating to the conduct of the hearing, examination of witnesses and presentation of evidence shall apply;

**13.8.4** Any party desiring a stenographic record of the hearing may secure a court reporter to attend the hearing; provided, the requesting party notifies the other parties of the request and pays for the costs incurred for the court reporter;

**13.8.5** The referee shall issue a written statement of decision which shall be reported to the court in accordance with California Code of Civil Procedure Section 643 and mailed promptly to the parties;

**13.8.6** Judgment may be entered on the decision of the referee in accordance with California Civil Code of Civil Procedure Section 644, and the decision may be excepted to, challenged and appealed according to law;

**13.8.7** The parties shall promptly and diligently cooperate with one another and the referee, and shall perform such acts as may be necessary to obtain a prompt and expeditious resolution of the dispute or controversy in accordance with the terms hereof; and

**13.8.8** The cost of such proceeding including but not limited to the referee's fees, shall initially be borne equally by the parties to the dispute or controversy.

**13.9 ATTORNEYS' FEES.** In any action or proceeding between the parties seeking enforcement of any of the terms and provisions of this Agreement, the prevailing party in such action shall be awarded, in addition to damages, injunctive or other relief, its reasonable costs and expenses, not limited to taxable costs, and reasonable attorneys' fees.

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 55 of 74

**13.10** FACSIMILE SIGNATURES. Facsimile signatures of the parties on this Agreement or on any document or instrument delivered pursuant to this Agreement shall be deemed to be original signatures and shall be sufficient to bind the parties. Each party covenants to deposit the original, manually signed document for delivery by courier or by registered or certified mail. to the party to whom such facsimile signature was transmitted within two business days after the date of any such facsimile transmission.

**13.11 CREDITORS.** None of the provisions of this Agreement shall be for the benefit of or enforceable by any creditors of the Partnership or any Owner.

**13.12 PARTIAL INVALIDITY.** Each term and provision of this Agreement shall be valid and enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by law. If any term or provision of this Agreement or the application thereof to any person or circumstance shall, to any extent, be invalid or unenforceable, then the remainder of this Agreement or the application of such term or provision to persons or circumstances other than those to which it is held invalid or unenforceable, shall not be affected thereby.

**13.13 GOOD FAITH BY PARTNERS.** Partners shall act in good faith in entering into any sale, exchange or other disposition or refinancing of all or substantially all of the assets of the Partnership or any transaction that may result in a sale, exchange or other disposition or refinancing of all or substantially all of the assets of the Partnership, and Partners shall not engage in any such transactions with the intent to deprive any Partner of any portion of its interest hereunder or the value thereof. Partners shall make full and timely disclosure to the General Partner of all facts respecting any such transaction promptly as such facts are obtained by Partners and in any event prior to the closing thereof; and Partners shall promptly furnish to General Partner all proposed contracts of sale and other documents relating to any sale, exchange or other disposition or refinancing of all or substantially all of the assets of the Partnership, or any interest therein, promptly as such documents are received by Partners and prior to the execution by the Partnership of any and all documents.

**13.14 AMENDMENTS.** Except as otherwise required by law:

**13.14.1** This Agreement and the Certificate of Limited Partnership of the Partnership may be amended in any respect upon the affirmative vote or written consent of the General Partner and a Majority in Interest of the Partners, except that this Agreement may not be amended so as to (a) modify the limited liability of an Owner, or (b) alter the interest of any Owner in Net Profits, Net Losses or distributions of the Partnership, in each case without the consent of each Owner to be adversely affected by the amendment;

13.14.2 The General Partner, acting alone, shall be entitled to amend this Limited Partnership Agreement from time to time without the consent of the Partners (a) to cure any ambiguity or to correct or supplement any provision in the Limited Partnership Agreement which may be inconsistent with any other provision in the Limited Partnership Agreement, (b) to delete or add any provision of the Limited Partnership Agreement required to be so deleted or added by any regulatory agency having jurisdiction over the Partnership which is deemed by such agency to be for the benefit or protection of the Partners, (c) to conform with the requirements of any lender providing financing for the acquisition or refinancing of the Property, including, but not limited to, any amendments to limit the Partnership's activities to that of a single purpose or special purpose entity, the inclusion of separateness covenants to require the Partnership segregate its assets from any affiliates, and/or the addition of provisions limiting the Partnership's ability to file bankruptcy proceeding, or (d) to admit additional Partners contributing additional capital on terms that have been approved by the Majority in Interest of the Partners, provided that in each case the amendment so adopted (1) is for the benefit of and not adverse to the interests of the Partners, (2) does not alter the interest of a General Partner or Partner in the profits or losses or in cash distributions of the Partnership except as the result of the admission of additional Partners making additional Capital Contributions to the Partnership on terms that have been approved by the Limited Partners, and (3) does not alter (i) the limited liability of the

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 56 of 74

Partners, (ii) the status of the Partnership as a limited partnership, or (iii) the taxation of the Partnership as a partnership for federal and state income tax purposes. The General Partner, acting alone, shall also be entitled to amend the Certificate of Limited Partnership of the Partnership to conform to any amendment made to this Limited Partnership Agreement.

**13.15 ENTIRE AGREEMENT.** This Agreement contains the entire understanding between the Owners, and supersedes any prior written or oral agreements between them respecting the subject matter contained herein. There are no representations, agreements, arrangements, or understandings, either oral or written, between or among any of the Owners relating to the subject matter of this Agreement which are not fully expressed herein.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Agreement to be effective on the date set forth above.

GENERAL PARTNER:

ARI CHATSWORTH MANAGEMENT, LLC, a California limited liability company

By: ADLER REALTY INVESTMENTS, INC., a California corporation Its: Manager

By:\_\_\_\_

Michael S. Adler, President

[Signatures Continued on Next Page]

#### Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 57 of 74

LIMITED PARTNERS:

ARI CHATSWORTH INVESTMENT, LLC, a California limited liability company

By: ARI CHATSWORTH MANAGEMENT, LLC, a California limited liability company Its: Manager

> By: ADLER REALTY INVESTMENTS, INC., a California corporation Its: Manager

> > By:

Michael S. Adler, President

#### SHARON LYNNE BOYAR

SHARON LYNNE BOYAR, INDIVIDUALLY AND AS TRUSTEE OF THE SHARON BOYAR TRUST, U/D/T 12/14/98, as amended and restated on 2/6/99, and as further amended on 4/9/03

Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT

# EXHIBIT A

Schedule of Capital Contributions

Partner:	Capital Contribution	Percentage Interest
ARI CHATSWORTH MANAGEMENT, LLC	-0-	0%
ARI CHATSWORTH INVESTMENT, LLC	\$	%
SHARON LYNNE BOYAR, INDIVIDUALLY AND AS TRUSTEE OF THE SHARON BOYAR TRUST, U/D/T 12/14/98, as amended and restated on 2/6/99, and as further amended on 4/9/03	\$	%

Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT

# EXHIBIT B

Legal Description of Property

Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT

# EXHIBIT C

Recapitalization Budget

## EXHIBIT B

# Promissory Note by Sharon Boyar

# PROMISSORY NOTE

\$400,000.00

, 2012 Los Angeles, California

For Value Received, the undersigned, SHARON LYNNE BOYAR, INDIVIDUALLY AND AS TRUSTEE OF THE SHARON BOYAR TRUST, U/D/T 12/14/98, as amended and restated on 2/6/99, and as further amended on 4/9/03 (jointly, severally and collectively, the "<u>Borrower</u>"), hereby promises to pay to the order of ARI CHATSWORTH INVESTMENT, LLC, a California limited liability company (the "Lender"), the principal amount (the "<u>Principal Amount</u>") of Four Hundred Thousand Dollars (\$400,000.00), plus such "<u>Additional Distribution</u>" of principal as may be advanced hereunder pursuant to Section 2.c. of the Investment Agreement (defined below) and any advances under the Security Agreement (defined below), together with interest thereon at the Rate of Interest provided below, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Promissory Note (the "<u>Note</u>").

1. <u>Security Agreement</u>. This Note is the "Promissory Note" referred to in that certain Agreement for Capital Investment and Loan dated March 21, 2012 (the "<u>Investment</u> <u>Agreement</u>") between Borrower and Adler Realty Investments, Inc., as the predecessor in interest of Lender, and that certain Pledge of Partnership Interest and Security Agreement of even date herewith by and between the Borrower and the Lender (the "<u>Security Agreement</u>"), wherein Borrower grants Lender a security interest in Borrower's Partnership Interests in Chatsworth Industrial Park, L.P., a California limited partnership (the "<u>Partnership</u>") under the Amended and Restated Limited Partnership Agreement of even date herewith (the "<u>Partnership</u> <u>Agreement</u>"). Any capitalized term which is used in this Note and not otherwise expressly defined herein, shall have the meaning ascribed to it in the Security Agreement and Partnership Agreement.

## 2. <u>Payment Terms</u>.

2.1 Payments. Monthly payments of interest only, in arrears, shall be made during the term of this Note. Each payment shall be credited first to collection costs and other charges, fees, and amounts (including advances to protect any security for this Note), if any, due hereunder (other than principal and interest), then to interest then due, and the remainder to principal, provided that if this Note is in default, Lender may allocate payment(s) to costs and other charges, fees, and amounts due hereunder and/or interest and/or principal at its discretion. All payments shall be made to Lender at 20951 Burbank Blvd., Suite B, Woodland Hills, CA 91367, or at such other place as Lender notifies Borrower in writing, in monthly installments, each due and payable on the 1st day of each month beginning , 2012. Monthly installments shall continue until and including the Maturity Date (as defined below) on which date this Note and all sums of principal, interest and charges due hereunder shall be paid in full. All sums at any time due under this Note, or under any other agreement executed in connection with the loan evidenced by this Note (the "Loan"), shall be payable in lawful money of the United States.

## Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 63 of 74

2.2 <u>Interest</u>. The interest rate of this Note shall be shall eight percent (8%) per annum (the "<u>Rate of Interest</u>"). The Rate of Interest shall be (a) applied to so much of the Principal Amount, including all Additional Distributions made by Lender, as shall be outstanding from time to time; and (b) calculated on the basis of a 365 day year, for the actual number of days outstanding.

2.3 <u>Principal</u>. The outstanding principal balance of this Note plus any accrued interest are due and payable no later than the earlier to occur of: (a) any Capital Event, as defined below; or (b) March 31, 2017 (the "<u>Maturity Date</u>").

2.4 <u>Late Payment Fee</u>. The Borrower shall pay to the Lender a late payment fee equal to five percent (5%) of the amount of any payment that is not received by the Lender within ten (10) calendar days after the date such payment is due and payable, subject to the provisions of Section 7 below.

3. <u>Capital Event</u>. As used herein the term "Capital Event" shall mean the sale, exchange, transfer or other disposition of the Property of the Partnership, or the refinancing of Property.

4. <u>Prepayment</u>. The Loan may be paid off at any time without penalty.

5. <u>Manner of Payments</u>. Subject to the provisions of Section 7 below, all payments of interest only on this Note shall become due on or before 2:00 p.m. on the day when due, and shall be made to the Lender in United States funds. Whenever any payment to be made hereunder shall be due other than on a Business Day, such payment shall be deemed to be due on the next succeeding Business Day and such extension of time shall in such case be included in the computation of all interest or fees hereunder.

6. <u>Security</u>. As security for the payment of this Note and for the performance of, and compliance with, all of the terms, conditions, stipulations and agreements contained in this Note, the Borrower has provided the collateral described in the Security Agreement.

7. <u>Events of Default and Consequences</u>. Event of Default for purposes of this Note shall mean: (i) the Borrower's failure to make any payment due under the terms of this Note, (ii) the Borrower's transfer, disposition or hypothecation of the Collateral (as defined in the Security Agreement), or (iii) any other act which would reasonably put at risk Lender's security interest in the Collateral (as defined in the Security Agreement). An Event of Default under this Note shall have the same consequences hereunder as an Event of Default under the Security Agreement and this Note is made expressly subject to the terms, conditions and provisions of the Security Agreement.

8. <u>Waivers</u>. Except as expressly required by the Security Agreement, the Borrower hereby waives presentment for payment, notice of dishonor, protest, notice of protest, and diligence in bringing suit against the Borrower with respect to the obligations evidenced by this Note. No notice to or demand on the Borrower in any case shall entitle the Borrower to any other or further notice or demand in the same, similar and other circumstances. Neither any

#### Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 64 of 74

failure nor any delay on the part of the Lender in exercising any right, power or privilege under this Note or under the Security Agreement shall operate as a waiver thereof, nor shall a single or partial exercise thereof preclude any other or further exercise of the same or the exercise of any other right, power or privilege.

9. <u>Governing Law</u>. This Note and the rights and obligations of the parties hereunder shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of California without giving effect to California principles of conflicts of law.

10. <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Note or any other Loan Document or the application thereof to any person or situation shall, to any extent, be held invalid or unenforceable, the remainder of this Note or any other Loan Document, and the application of such provision to persons or situations other than those to which it shall have been held invalid or unenforceable, shall not be affected thereby, but shall continue valid and enforceable to the fullest extent permitted by applicable law.

11. <u>Binding</u>. This Note shall be (a) binding upon Borrower and Borrower's heirs, executors, personal representatives, successors, and assigns (provided, however, that Borrower shall not have the right to assign Borrower's rights or obligations hereunder or any interest herein without the prior written consent of Lender); and (b) inure to the benefit of, and be enforceable by, Lender and Lender's successors and assigns.

12. <u>Attorney's Fees</u>. Borrower agrees to pay all reasonable attorney's fees, costs, including costs of collection, and expenses incurred by Lender in connection with the enforcement or collection of this Note. Borrower further agrees to pay all costs of suit and attorney's fees in any action to enforce payment under this Note.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this instrument as of the date set forth above.

BORROWER:

SHARON LYNNE BOYAR

SHARON LYNNE BOYAR, INDIVIDUALLY AND AS TRUSTEE OF THE SHARON BOYAR TRUST, U/D/T 12/14/98, as amended and restated on 2/6/99, and as further amended on 4/9/03 s.

#### EXHIBIT C

# **Pledge of Partnership Interests in Chatsworth**

## PLEDGE OF PARTNERSHIP INTEREST AND SECURITY AGREEMENT

THIS PLEDGE OF PARTNERSHIP INTEREST AND SECURITY AGREEMENT ("<u>Security Agreement</u>") is made and entered into as of this <u>day of</u>, 2012, by and among SHARON LYNNE BOYAR, INDIVIDUALLY AND AS TRUSTEE OF THE SHARON BOYAR TRUST, U/D/T 12/14/98, as amended and restated on 2/6/99, and as further amended on 4/9/03 ("<u>Debtor</u>"), and ARI CHATSWORTH INVESTMENT, LLC, a California limited liability company ("<u>Secured Party</u>"), with reference to the following:

A. On or about March 21, 2012, Debtor and Adler Realty Investments, Inc., a California corporation, entered into that certain Revised Agreement for Capital Investment and Loan (the "<u>Investment Agreement</u>") relating to the recapitalization of Chatsworth Industrial Park, L.P., a California limited partnership (the "<u>Partnership</u>"). Secured Party is the nominee of and successor in interest to Adler Realty Investments, Inc. under the Investment Agreement.

B. Pursuant to the terms of the Investment Agreement, Debtor and Secured Party are entering into the Amended and Restated Limited Partnership Agreement (the "<u>Partnership</u>") of Chatsworth Industrial Park, L.P. (the "<u>Partnership</u>"), dated of even date herewith, pursuant to which Secured Party has agreed to make a certain capital contribution as provided therein.

C. In addition to the capital contribution to the Partnership, under the terms of the Investment Agreement, Secured Party has agreed make certain loans and advances to Debtor pursuant to the terms of that certain Promissory Note between Debtor and Secured Party of even date herewith. To induce Secured Party to make such contribution and loan, Debtor has agreed to pledge and grant to Secured Party a security interest in all of Debtor's partnership interests (collectively, "Partnership Interest") in the Partnership as security for the Obligations, as hereinafter defined.

NOW, THEREFORE, to secure the Obligations, and for other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged and confessed by Debtor, and upon and subject to the terms, provisions and conditions hereinafter set forth, Debtor does hereby pledge and grant unto Secured Party a security interest in and to the following described personal property, whether now owned or hereafter acquired, and wheresoever located, all of which is hereinafter collectively referred to as "<u>Collateral</u>":

All Partnership Interests of Debtor in the Chatsworth Industrial Park, L.P. subject to the terms and provisions of the Partnership Agreement, including, without limitation, (i) all rights of Debtor as General Partner or Limited Partner under the Partnership Agreement, including the right to ratably share in distributions and to ratably share in any dissolution distributions of the Partnership, (ii) all other property which Debtor may hereafter become entitled to receive or receives on account of the Collateral, (iii) the proceeds of any and all property described above, and (iv) the voting, management rights and non-monetary rights of the Debtor under the Partnership Agreement.

## Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 67 of 74

TO HAVE AND TO HOLD all and singular the Collateral hereby assigned and pledged, or intended so to be, together with all increases and additions thereto and all proceeds thereof, unto Secured Party, its successors and assigns. Debtor hereby authorizes Secured Party to file all necessary financing statements describing the Collateral.

Debtor hereby agrees and covenants with Secured Party as follows:

1. <u>Obligations Secured</u>. The security interest herein created shall secure the full and punctual: (i) payment of all sums payable by Debtor to Secured Party pursuant to the Promissory Note, of even date, between Debtor and Secured Party, as and when the same become due, payable and/or performable in accordance with the terms thereof, including without limitation, the payment of the principal, interest and charges due thereunder, (ii) performance of all other obligations of Debtor to or for the benefit of Secured Party pursuant to the Partnership Agreement and this Security Agreement (the "Obligations").

2. <u>Covenants of Debtor</u>. So long as the Obligations, or any portion thereof, shall remain outstanding and unpaid:

2.1 The Collateral shall be held by Secured Party and Debtor shall have no right to procure the release of any of the Collateral from the lien hereby created except upon and in compliance with the terms and conditions herein set forth.

2.2 Secured Party shall have the right, power and authority to independently enforce this Security Agreement and any instrument executed in connection herewith without the joinder, consent, agreement or approval of any other Limited or General Partner.

2.3 Debtor will not sell, assign, transfer or further encumber any of the Collateral or any interest therein.

2.4 Debtor will not enter into any amendment or modification of the Partnership Agreement, and will not waive, release or otherwise relinquish any of its rights or benefits thereunder without the approval of Secured Party.

2.5 Except as provided in this Security Agreement, and without the approval of Secured Party, Debtor will not consent to change: (a) the General Partner, (b) the state where the Partnership is located (as such term is used in Section 9-307 of the California Commercial Code), or (c) its name.

2.6 Without the approval of Secured Party, Debtor will not consent to merge the Partnership into or consolidate with any other entity, or sell all or substantially all of its assets.

3. <u>Payments of Costs; Release of Security Interest</u>. Debtor covenants and agrees to promptly pay and discharge all expenses and reasonable attorney's fees incurred or paid by Secured Party in exercising and protecting its interests, rights and remedies hereunder. If Debtor or any other party shall pay to Secured Party all sums owed in connection with the Obligations, and also pay to Secured Party all other sums payable hereunder by Debtor prior to the enforcement of any remedy to which Secured Party may be entitled hereunder, as a result of any

## Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 68 of 74

default by Debtor hereunder, including the sale or retention of the Collateral, then this Security Agreement and the security interest hereby granted shall cease and terminate, and, immediately thereafter, Secured Party shall execute, acknowledge, and deliver to Debtor, at Debtor's expense, such instruments of release and/or transfer in respect of the Collateral as Debtor may reasonably request; otherwise, this Security Agreement shall remain in full force.

4. <u>Representations and Warranties of Debtor</u>. Debtor represents and warrants that (i) the individual signing this Security Agreement has authority to execute and deliver this Security Agreement, (ii) no other security agreement covering the Collateral, or any part thereof, has been made; Debtor has not assigned, sold, transferred, pledged or granted any option or security interest in or otherwise hypothecated their interests in the Collateral in any manner whatsoever; the Collateral is pledged free and clear of any and all liens, security interests, encumbrances, claims, pledges, restrictions, and options; and no security interests, other than the one herein created, have attached or been perfected in the Collateral or in any part thereof, (iii) Debtor is the sole owner of the Collateral and has rights in and the power to transfer the Collateral, (iv) the Partnership Interests are not and shall not be certificated, and (v) the Partnership's chief executive office is located in the State of California, its state of organization is 200319700009 and its exact legal name as its appears in its organizational documents (as amended) as filed with its jurisdiction of organization is as set forth in the first paragraph of the Security Agreement.

5. <u>Further Assurances</u>. Debtor covenants and agrees to: (i) from time to time promptly execute and deliver to Secured Party all such other assignments, certificates, supplemental writings and financial statements, and do all other acts or things, as Secured Party may reasonably request in order more fully to evidence and perfect the security interest herein created; and (ii) promptly perform all of Debtor's covenants and duties under any other security agreement or other instrument at any time executed by Debtor in connection herewith.

If the Partnership Interests are uncertificated, Debtor will permit Secured Party from time to time to cause the Partnership to mark its books and records with the numbers and face amounts of all such uncertificated securities or other types of Partnership Interests not represented by certificates and all rollovers and replacements therefore to reflect the lien of Secured Party granted pursuant to this Security Agreement; and the Partners will take any actions necessary to cause the Partnership to cause Secured Party to have and retain control over such Partnership Interests.

Debtor will permit any registerable Partnership Interests to be registered in the name of Secured Party or its nominee at any time.

6. <u>No Duty of Secured Party</u>. Secured Party shall have no duty to fix or preserve rights against prior parties in the Collateral, and shall never be liable for its failure to use diligence to collect any amount payable in respect of the Collateral, but shall be liable only to account to Debtor for what it may actually collect or receive on Debtor's part of the Collateral.

7. <u>Events of Default</u>. The term "Default," as used herein, means the occurrence of any of the following events.

## Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 69 of 74

7.1 The failure of Debtor to make any payment in connection with the Obligations as and when due or to perform, observe or comply with any covenant, agreement or condition related to the Obligations or any other default under the Obligations after written notice of default, if required in the instrument(s) creating the Obligations, has been given to Debtor by the party obligated to give such notice and the expiration of the applicable cure period, if any, specified in the instrument(s) creating the Obligations.

7.2 In the event the Partnership or Debtor shall be adjudicated a debtor, or shall file a petition under any applicable bankruptcy or debtor's relief law now in effect or at any time hereafter enacted.

7.3 In the event a receiver shall be appointed for the Partnership or Debtor or the properties of either or of any substantial part of their properties.

7.4 In the event of a levy against the Collateral or any material part thereof.

7.5 The failure of the Partnership or Partners to pay any debt and the continuation of such failure beyond any grace period provided for in any instrument evidencing any such debt.

7.6 The judicial or non-judicial foreclosure of any real property owned by the Partnership or Debtor or the institution of such foreclosure proceedings including without limitation, the posting of any notice of any foreclosure of such real property.

7.7 If any representation or warranty made by Debtor to Secured Party under this Security Agreement is materially inaccurate as of the date hereof or is breached.

8. <u>Remedies</u>. Upon the occurrence of a Default, Secured Party may exercise all of the rights and remedies of a secured party under the Uniform Commercial Code of the State of California as in effect from time to time (the "Code") (whether or not the same is in effect in the jurisdiction where such rights and remedies are exercised) and, in addition, Secured Party, without being required to give any notice except as herein provided or as may be required by mandatory provisions of law, may:

8.1 Declare the Obligations immediately due and payable, without notice, demand or presentment, which are hereby waived.

8.2 Reduce its claim to judgment, foreclosure or otherwise enforce its security interest in all or any part of the Collateral by any available judicial procedure.

8.3 Apply the cash, if any, then held by it as Collateral hereunder to the Obligations.

8.4 Sell or otherwise dispose of all or any part of the Collateral.

8.5 At its discretion, retain the Collateral in satisfaction of the Obligations whenever the circumstances are such that Secured Party is entitled to do so under the Code.

## Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 70 of 74

8.6 Apply by appropriate judicial proceedings for appointment of a receiver for the Collateral, or any part thereof, and Partners hereby consent to any such appointment.

8.7 Exercise any privileges and rights (including without limitation management and voting rights whether under the Partnership Agreement or arising by law) of Partners in the Collateral.

8.8 Transfer and register in Secured Party's name or in the name of its nominee the whole or any part of the Collateral, to exchange certificates or instruments representing or evidencing the Collateral for larger or smaller denominations, to collect and receive all cash dividends and other distributions made thereon and to otherwise act with respect to the Collateral as though Secured Party was the outright owner thereof.

*Provided, however, that,* pursuant to the terms of the Investment Agreement, Secured Party may not foreclose upon the Collateral until the earliest of (i) 120 days after notice of default, as provided herein, or (ii) the occurrence of a "Capital Event," as such term is defined in the Promissory Note.

Any sale by Secured Party hereunder may be made at its office, or elsewhere, as chosen by Secured Party; may be at public or private sale; may be for cash, upon credit or future delivery, and at such price or prices as Secured Party may deem satisfactory; may be made by way of one or more contracts (it being agreed that the disposition of any part of the Collateral shall not exhaust Secured Party's power of sale but sales may be made from time to time until all of the Collateral has been sold or until all sums payable under the Obligations and hereunder have been paid in full). Any public sale shall be held at such time or times within ordinary business hours and at such place or places as Secured Party may fix in the notice of such sale. Secured Party may be the purchaser of any or all of the Collateral so sold at any public sale and thereafter hold the Collateral so purchased absolutely, free from any right or claim of whatsoever kind. Each purchaser at any such sale shall hold the Collateral so sold absolutely, free from any claim or right of whatsoever kind including, without limitation, any equity or right of redemption. Secured Party shall not be obligated to make any such sale pursuant to any such notice. Secured Party may, without notice or publication, adjourn any public or private sale or cause the same to be adjourned from time to time by announcement at the time and place fixed for the sale, and such sale may be made at any time or place to which the same may be so adjourned. In case of any sale of all or any part of the Collateral on credit or for future delivery, the Collateral so sold may be retained by Secured Party until the selling price is paid by the purchaser thereof, but Secured Party shall not incur any liability in case of the failure of such purchaser to take up and pay for the Collateral so sold and, in case of any such failure, such Collateral may again be sold upon like notice.

Secured Party shall be entitled to apply the proceeds of any sale or other disposition of the Collateral in the following order: first, to the payment of all of its reasonable expenses, including attorneys' fees and other legal expenses incurred in holding and preparing the Collateral, or any part thereof, for sale(s) or other disposition, in arranging for such sale(s) or other disposition, and in actually selling the same; and next, toward payment of the Obligations and other sums secured hereby, in such order and manner as Secured Party, in its discretion, may deem advisable. Secured Party shall account to Partners for any surplus. If the proceeds are not

sufficient to pay the debt in full, Debtor shall remain liable for any deficiency in accordance with the terms of the Obligations.

The Partnership and Debtor further waive to the fullest extent permitted by law, all rights to notice or a judicial hearing prior to the time Secured Party takes possession or disposes of the Collateral upon a default hereunder; provided that Secured Party shall give the Partnership and Debtor at least one hundred twenty (120) calendar days written notice prior to the conduct of any public or private sale of such collateral. The Debtor recognizes that the fact that the Collateral is not registered under the Securities Act of 1933 and is unlikely to be registered in the future may necessitate a private sale, which is likely to result in a lower price than would a public sale, and hereby consents to such a private sale and agrees that the same is commercially reasonable.

Except for the notice provided for in Section 9 hereof, Debtor hereby waives any right Debtor may have to notice or to a judicial hearing prior to the exercise of any right or remedy provided hereby to Secured Party. No delay or omission on the part of Secured Party in exercising any right hereunder shall operate as a waiver of such right or of any other right hereunder. Any waiver of any such right on any one occasion shall not be construed as a bar to or waiver of any such right on any such future occasion.

Debtor hereby waives diligence and all demands, protest, presentments and notices of every kind or nature, including notices of protest, dishonor, nonpayment, acceptance of this Security Agreement and the renewal, extension, modification or accrual of any of the Obligations hereby secured. Debtor further waives the right to plead any and all statutes of limitations as a defense to Debtor's liability hereunder or the enforcement of this Security Agreement.

If all or any portion of the Obligations are paid or performed, Debtor's obligations hereunder shall continue and remain in full force and effect in the event that all or any part of such payment or performance is avoided or recovered directly or indirectly from Secured Party as a preference, fraudulent transfer or otherwise, irrespective of (a) any notice of revocation given by Debtor prior to such avoidance or recovery, and (b) satisfaction of the Obligations.

9. <u>Notification</u>. Reasonable notification of the time and place of any public sale of the Collateral, or reasonable notification of the time after which any private sale or other intended disposition of the Collateral is to be made, shall be sent to Debtor and to any other person entitled under the Code to notice. Such notice, in case of a public sale, shall state the time and place fixed for such sale. It is agreed that notice sent or received not less than ten (10) calendar days prior to the commencement of the action to which the notice relates is reasonable notification and notice for the purpose of this paragraph.

10. <u>Cumulative Rights</u>. All rights and remedies of Secured Party are cumulative of each other and of every other right or remedy which Secured Party may otherwise have at law or in equity or under any other contract for the enforcement of the security interest herein or the collection of the indebtedness evidenced by the Obligations, and the exercise of one or more rights or remedies shall not prejudice or impair the concurrent or subsequent exercise of other rights or remedies.

## Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT Doc 203 Filed 04/12/12 Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54 Desc Main Document Page 72 of 74

11. <u>Right of Transfer</u>. The rights, powers and interests held by Secured Party hereunder, together with the Collateral, may be transferred and assigned by Secured Party, in whole or in part, at such time and upon such terms as it may deem advisable; and the term "Secured Party" shall be deemed to refer to and include such transferees and assignees and the holder or holders from time to time of the Obligations and all Obligations from time to time issued in lieu of or in renewal of extension of the Obligations or any part thereof.

12. <u>No Waiver</u>. The acceptance by Secured Party at any time and from time to time of part payment of the aggregate amount of the Obligations then matured shall not be deemed to be a waiver of any default then existing. No waiver by Secured Party of any default shall be deemed to be a waiver of any subsequent default, nor shall any such waiver by Secured Party be deemed to be a continuing waiver. No delay or omission by Secured Party in exercising any right or power hereunder, or under any other writings executed by Debtor or the Partnership as security for or in connection with the Obligations, shall impair any such right or power or be construed as a waiver thereof or any acquiescence therein, nor shall any single or partial exercise of any such right or power or further exercise of any other rights or power of Secured Party hereunder.

13. <u>Governing Law; Venue</u>.

13.1 This Security Agreement shall be governed by the laws of the State of California without giving effect to California principles of conflicts of law.

13.2 Debtor and Secured Party each hereby (a) irrevocably consent and submit to the jurisdiction of any federal or state court sitting in the State of California in respect to any action or proceeding brought therein by either against the other concerning any matters arising out of or in any way relating to this Security Agreement, (b) expressly waive any rights they may have pursuant to the laws of any other jurisdiction by virtue of which exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of such other jurisdiction might be claimed, (c) irrevocably waive personal service of any summons and complaint and consents to the service upon it of process in any such action or proceeding by the mailing of such process to it at the address set forth herein and hereby irrevocably designate:

if to Secured Party:	ARI Chatsworth Investment, LLC 20951 Burbank Blvd., Suite B Woodland Hills, CA 91367 Attention: Michael S. Adler	
if to Debtor:	Sharon Lynne Boyar 44095 Ocotillo Drive La Quinta, California 92253	

to accept service of process on its behalf and hereby agrees that such service shall be deemed sufficient, (d) irrevocably waive all objections as to venue or based on the grounds of forum non conveniens and any and all rights it may have to seek a change of venue with respect to any such action or proceeding, (e) agree that the laws of the State of California shall govern in any such action or proceeding and waives any and all defenses granted by the laws of any other jurisdiction unless such defense is also allowed by the laws of the State of California, and (f) agree that any final judgment rendered against it in any such action or proceeding shall be conclusive and may be enforced in any other jurisdictions by suit on the judgment or in any manner provided by law and expressly consents to the affirmation of the validity of any such judgment by the courts of such or any other jurisdiction so as to permit execution thereon. Nothing herein shall affect the right to serve process in any other manner permitted by law or shall limit the right of Secured Party to bring proceedings against Debtor in the court of any other jurisdiction. Neither Debtor nor Secured Party shall be entitled to any immunity whatsoever, whether characterized as sovereign immunity or otherwise, from any legal proceedings, whether in the United States or elsewhere, to enforce the obligations or liabilities hereunder. Each of Debtor and Secured Party acknowledge that to the extent any of its property should at any time acquire any immunity, it hereby irrevocably waives such right to immunity in respect of any actions or proceedings, wherever brought, in respect of the obligations or liabilities hereunder.

14. <u>Waiver of Jury Trial</u>. TO THE EXTENT PERMITTED UNDER LAW, DEBTOR, BY EXECUTION AND DELIVERY OF THIS SECURITY AGREEMENT, AND SECURED PARTY, BY ACCEPTANCE HEREOF, EACH HEREBY EXPRESSLY WAIVE ANY RIGHT TO TRIAL BY JURY IN ANY ACTION OR PROCEEDING ARISING OUT OF OR IN CONNECTION WITH THIS SECURITY AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER AGREEMENT EXECUTED OR DELIVERED IN CONNECTION HEREWITH.

15. <u>Binding Effect</u>. This Security Agreement shall be binding upon Debtor, its successors and assigns and shall inure to the benefit of Secured Party and Secured Party's successors and assigns.

16. <u>Good Faith by Debtor</u>. Debtor shall act in good faith in entering into any sale, exchange or other disposition or refinancing of all or substantially all of the assets of the Partnership or any transaction that may result in a sale, exchange or other disposition or refinancing of all or substantially all of the assets of the Partnership, and Debtor shall not engage in any such transactions with the intent to deprive Secured Party of any portion of its security interest hereunder or the value thereof. Debtor shall make full and timely disclosure to Secured Party of all facts respecting any such transaction promptly as such facts are obtained by Debtor and in any event prior to the closing thereof; and Debtor shall promptly furnish to Secured Party all proposed contracts of sale and other documents relating to any sale, exchange or other disposition or refinancing of all or substantially all of the assets of the Partnership, or any interest therein, promptly as such documents are received by Debtor and prior to the execution by the Partnership of any and all documents.

17. <u>Defined Terms</u>. All capitalized terms used and not otherwise defined herein shall have the meaning given such terms as defined terms in the Partnership Agreement. Terms defined in the Code which are not otherwise defined herein are used herein as defined in the Code.

Case 1:09-bk-27368-MT	Doc 203	Filed 04	/12/12	Entered 04/12/12 20:18:54	Desc
	Main Do	cument	Page	74 of 74	

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this agreement as of the date set forth above.

SECURED PARTY:

ARI CHATSWORTH INVESTMENT, LLC, a California limited liability company

By: ARI CHATSWORTH MANAGEMENT, LLC, a California limited liability company Its: Manager

> By: ADLER REALTY INVESTMENTS, INC., a California corporation Its: Manager

> > By:\_\_\_

Michael S. Adler, President

DEBTOR:

## SHARON LYNNE BOYAR

## By: \_\_\_\_

SHARON LYNNE BOYAR, Individually And As Trustee Of THE SHARON BOYAR TRUST, U/D/T 12/14/98, as amended and restated on 2/6/99, and as further amended on 4/9/03